UNIVERSITY OF SPLIT SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Jennifer Petkovic

User testing and evaluation of Evidence for Equity: systematic review summaries for policy makers

DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Split, Croatia, 2017

University of Split, School of Medicine

Mentor: Professor Peter Tugwell MSc, MD, FRCPC

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My mentor, Peter Tugwell: thank you for your encouragement to pursue this goal and for your endless support. This experience would not have been possible without your guidance!

My co-authors: thank you for your advice and constructive feedback on these projects.

Interview (user testing) participants: thank you for participating and giving your time for this project. Your opinions and expertise will improve the Evidence for Equity collection.

My colleagues and friends: thank you for your support and encouragement throughout this process. Special thanks to Livia and Vivian for your constant guidance and words of encouragement and to Lara for sharing in this experience with me.

My Dad: thank you for your constant support throughout my academic endeavors and all the other crazy ideas I have.

Helen and Tom: Thank you for your support and encouragement and for watching Luka so I could complete this thesis.

Luka: thank you for napping, occasionally, so that I could get this thesis completed. I'm sorry for having to take time away from playing with you to complete this but I hope one day you'll understand!

Tomislav: I would not have been able to complete this without your endless support and confidence in me. Thank you!

Table of Contents

Table	of Contents	i
List of	f Figures	iv
List of	f Tables	v
List of	f Abbreviations	vi
1.	INTRODUCTION	8
1.1	Systematic Reviews	9
1.1.1	Cochrane (formerly The Cochrane Collaboration)	
1.1.2	The Campbell Collaboration	11
1.2	Health Inequities	12
1.2.1	The Campbell and Cochrane Equity Methods Group	13
1.2.2	Defining disadvantage	15
1.2.3	Equity-focused systematic reviews	16
1.3	Evidence Summaries	17
1.4	Background for systematic review	19
1.5	Evidence for Equity	20
1.6	User Testing	22
2.	AIMS OF RESEARCH AND HYPOTHESES	24
3.	METHODS	
3.1.	Methods for the paper on defining disadvantage	
1.7	Methods for systematic review	27
1.8	Methods for user testing of E4E Summaries	
4	RESULTS	35
4.1	Results for defining disadvantage - describing the PROGRESS acronym	35
4.1.1	Place of Residence	35
4.1.2	Race, ethnicity, culture, and language	
4.1.3	Occupation	37
4.1.4	Gender and Sex	
4.1.5	Religion	
4.1.6	Education	

4.1.7	Socioeconomic status	
4.1.8	Social capital	
4.2	Results for the Systematic review.	42
4.2.1	Results of the Search	42
4.2.2	Description of Included Studies	49
4.2.3	Study Quality Assessment	54
4.2.4	Evidence of Effectiveness	55
4.2.5	Primary Outcomes:	58
4.2.6	Secondary Outcomes:	60
4.2.7	Effect modifiers	62
4.3	Results for User Testing (Formative Evaluation) of E4E Summaries	63
4.3.1	First impressions	64
4.3.2	Credibility	65
4.3.3	Sections of the summary	66
4.3.4	Usability	67
4.3.5	Understandability	67
4.3.6	Useful	68
4.3.7	Desirability	68
4.3.8	Valuable	68
4.3.9	Findability	69
5	DISCUSSION	70
6	CONCLUSION	75
7	SAŽETAK	76
8	SUMMARY	77
9	REFERENCES	78
10	APPENDICES	90
10.1	Appendix 1: MEDLINE Search Strategy	90
10.2	Appendix 2: Grey Literature Sources	94
10.3	Appendix 3: User Test Interview Guide	96

10.4	Appendix 4: Characteristics of Excluded Studies	
10.5	Appendix 5: Risk of Bias Assessments	
10.6	Appendix 6: E4E Landing Page Screenshot	
10.7	Appendix 7: Example of topic-specific landing page – HIV/AIDS	113
11	RESUME	114

List of Figures

Figure 1: Morville's User Experience Honeycomb	33
Figure 2: PRISMA Flow Diagram	
Figure 3: Risk of Bias	54

List of Tables

Table 1: Examples of differences in health across PROGRESS factors	40
Table 2: Characteristics of Included Studies	44
Table 3: Characteristics of Ongoing Studies	47
Table 4: Evidence Summary Formats and Results	51
Table 5: Summary of Findings	56
Table 6: Characteristics of Stakeholder Panel members	63
Table 7: Summary of Stakeholder Responses	65

List of Abbreviations

CBA	Controlled Before-After (studies)
CI	Confidence Interval
DALY	Disability-Adjusted Life Years
E4E	Evidence for Equity
EPOC	Effective Practice and Organization of Care
GRADE	Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation Working Group
HIC	High-Income Country
HIV/AIDS	Human Immunodeficiency Virus/Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
ITS	Interrupted Time Series (studies)
IQR	Interquartile Range
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
NRCT	Non-Randomized Controlled Trial
LMIC	Low- and Middle-Income Country
MD	Mean Difference
MDG	Millennium Development Goal
OR	Odds Ratio
PRESS	Peer Review of Electronic Search Strategies
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
PROGRESS	Place of residence, Race/ethnicity/culture/language, Occupation, Gender/sex, Religion, Education, Social Capital, Socioeconomic status
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial
RD	Risk Difference
ROB	Risk of Bias
ROBINS-I	Risk Of Bias In Non-randomized Studies – of Interventions
SD	Standard Deviation
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal

SE	Standard Error
SES	Socioeconomic Status
SOF	Summary of Findings (table)
SR	Systematic Review
WHO	World Health Organization

1. INTRODUCTION

The World Health Organization (WHO) has defined health inequalities as "differences in health status or in the distribution of health determinants between different population groups (e.g. racial, ethnic, sexual orientation or socioeconomic groups)" (1). Health inequities are a subset of these in which the differences in health outcomes are avoidable and would be considered unfair and may result in differences in terms of incidence of disease and access to health care services across a population (2).

Systematic reviews are becoming increasingly important for policy makers making decisions about reducing health inequities (3-5). They offer many potential benefits to policy makers, including identifying, appraising, and synthesizing the available evidence as well as improving the confidence in the results than individual studies (4, 6). However, most systematic reviews are written using technical language, are too long, and lack contextual information important for policy makers and other users making decisions about how to use the evidence (7).

A study by Petticrew et al. found that in order to facilitate evidence-based policy making that considers health equity, public health policy makers need information on the distributional effects of interventions and their cost-effectiveness (5). To use systematic reviews, policy makers also require contextual information about the intervention to appropriately use the systematic review evidence and, in addition, they need information about potentially disadvantaged subgroups of the population (5). This includes information on whether the intervention is likely to increase or reduce inequities.

This thesis includes a study to describe how to define and identify potentially disadvantaged populations for systematic review authors, a systematic review to determine the types of evidence summary formats that are most useful for policy makers making decisions about equity-relevant interventions, and an evaluation of a collection of equity-focused systematic review summaries aimed at policy makers making decisions about interventions to reduce health inequities. For the purposes of this work, 'policy makers' include health ministers and their political staff, civil servants, and health-system stakeholders (i.e. civil society groups,

patient groups, professional associations, non-governmental organizations, donors, international agencies) (8).

1.1 Systematic Reviews

The number of studies published each year is increasing which makes it difficult for decision makers, including policy makers and clinicians, to stay up-to-date with the latest research findings (6). Systematic reviews can assist policy makers by providing a high quality summary and analysis of the available literature on the topic. They use explicit methods and attempt to compile and synthesize all available evidence meeting pre-defined eligibility criteria to answer a research question (6). Systematic reviews utilize all available research on the topic regardless of the findings. This is a key difference; traditional narrative or literature reviews often select certain research papers to support a particular viewpoint (9). For these reasons, systematic reviews are the recommended study design for evidence-based policy making.

Additionally, systematic review methods are optimally planned and reported in advance to ensure transparency, minimize bias and increase the reliability of the findings and often published as a protocol (10).

There are five key characteristics of a high quality systematic review:

- 1. Clear objectives and pre-defined eligibility criteria;
- 2. Explicit and reproducible methodology;
- 3. Comprehensive and systematic literature search that aims to identify all potentially eligible published and unpublished studies;
- 4. Assessment of the validity of the included studies; and
- 5. Systematic analysis and presentation of the included studies and their findings (6).

In some systematic reviews, data from the individual studies are summarized using descriptive analysis. In others, data from the individual studies may be pooled using meta-

analysis. In these reviews the results may provide a more precise estimate of the treatment effect or other outcome than each individual study alone (11).

In many systematic reviews, especially those published by the Campbell or Cochrane Collaborations, each outcome is assessed for the quality, or certainty, of the evidence. These judgements are made based on a set of criteria to grade the evidence, using the GRADE system. This requires systematic review authors to assess: the methodological limitations of the study, indirectness of the evidence, unexplained heterogeneity or inconsistency of the results, imprecision of the results, or high probability of publication bias (6). The certainty of the evidence is presented alongside the effect sizes to help readers of the systematic review understand whether additional studies would be likely to change the result.

Systematic review authors often assess the risk of bias of the individual studies, such as selection bias, publication bias, and detection bias. These assessments are considered in the presentation of the pooled results (6). Depending on the proportion of studies assessed as high risk of bias the analysis and resulting interpretations will be more cautious (6). In addition, the certainty of the evidence will also be lower.

1.1.1 Cochrane (formerly The Cochrane Collaboration)

Cochrane is an international network of healthcare providers, researchers, patients, and others who work to prepare, maintain, and promote systematic reviews of primary research on healthcare and health policy interventions (12). Cochrane's vision is "a world of improved health where decisions about health and health care are informed by high-quality, relevant and up-to-date synthesized research evidence" (13). Cochrane was founded in 1993 and since then has become widely recognized as the gold standard for systematic reviews, as an international gold standard for high quality and trusted information and the highest standard for evidence for health care (12, 14).

Cochrane follows ten key principles, including: collaboration, building on the enthusiasm of others, avoiding duplication, minimizing bias, keeping up to date, striving for relevance, promoting access, ensuring quality, continuity in editorial processes and functions, and

enabling wide participation and encouraging diversity (15). Cochrane reviews are updated regularly to incorporate new research and ensure the evidence is up-to-date.

There are 53 review groups within Cochrane, each focusing on the preparation and maintenance of reviews in a certain area of health care. All Cochrane reviews follow strict methods guidance published in the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions (6). To date, over 6000 reviews have been published in the Cochrane Library.

Cochrane is the largest network of scientists, researchers, health policy makers and consumer advocates working on systematic reviews of healthcare interventions (16). There are over 37,000 contributors to Cochrane from over 130 countries (17). Since its establishment, Cochrane has been a major influence on evidence-based medicine (14).

1.1.2 The Campbell Collaboration

The Campbell Collaboration was created in the year 2000 to develop and maintain systematic reviews on interventions within the crime and justice, education, international development, knowledge translation and implementation, and social welfare fields. Campbell aims to promote "positive social and economic change through the production and use of systematic reviews and other evidence synthesis for evidence-based policy and practice" (15).

Similar to Cochrane, the Campbell Collaboration follows 10 principles. These are: collaboration, building on the enthusiasm of individuals, avoiding duplication, minimizing bias, keeping up-to-date, striving for relevance, promoting access, ensuring quality, continuity, and wide participation (15).

Campbell systematic reviews also follow strict methods guidelines and standards similar to those used within Cochrane systematic reviews; these are published in the Campbell Methods Policy Briefs. These provide guidance for systematic review authors, peer reviewers, and consumers on the methods required for Campbell reviews, including research design, information retrieval, statistical analysis, and economic methods (18). There are over 300

completed reviews, protocols and title forms published online in *Campbell Systematic Reviews* (19).

Campbell's recognition as a source for high quality evidence on social and educational interventions is growing (20).

1.2 Health Inequities

Health inequities exist across many socially stratifying factors, both within and between countries, such as place of residence (rural/urban/inner city, low or middle income country), race/ ethnicity/ culture/ language, occupation, gender/ sex, religion, education, socioeconomic status, and social capital. These characteristics can be summarized by the acronym PROGRESS (21).

The WHO has recognized the importance of addressing health inequities and identifying the effects that national and international policies have on reducing as well as exacerbating them (22). Globally, populations are, on average, living longer and healthier lives than at any other time in history. The average life expectancy at birth in 1955 was 48 years. By 1995 it was 65 years and by 2025 it is predicted to reach 73 years; there are now over 5 billion people with life expectancy over 60 years (23). However, these improvements have not been equally achieved by all groups of the world's population. Just as there are inequalities in access to natural resources that affect well-being, there are also inequalities in health status which are not coincidental. Rather, they are driven by these socially stratifying forces that are systemic in societies.

In some instances, health inequalities are attributable to biological variations or occur because of choices a person makes, for example, regarding behaviours or lifestyle. However, other inequalities are attributable to the external environment and conditions that are mainly outside of an individual's control. These are considered health inequities. In addition, interventions themselves may generate or increase inequities. This is known as the 'inverse

prevention law'; those who would benefit the most from a preventive intervention are also the least likely to receive it (24).

The likelihood that a person experiences health inequities is influenced by the context in which one is born, lives, and works and may result in differences across a population in terms of incidence of disease, health outcomes, and access to health care. Therefore, inequities in health are associated with income, occupation, place of residence, and gender, among other factors. These are considered 'upstream' factors; ones over which individuals have little or no direct control, and which can only be altered through social and economic policies as well as political processes (25). This is quite different from 'downstream' factors which refer to the individual behavioural-based determinants of health, such as lifestyle choices. To understand and act on health inequities both upstream and downstream factors must be considered (26). Depending on the context, certain factors may be more or less important for a particular population.

1.2.1 The Campbell and Cochrane Equity Methods Group

Systematic reviews usually focus on the average effect across the population but this approach may hide the effects for those in some population segments such as those who are potentially disadvantaged. The Equity Methods Group was established in 2007 and aims to encourage authors of both Campbell and Cochrane reviews to consider the effects of the intervention on potentially disadvantaged population subgroups. For example, whether there are differences in the effect for women versus men, for those living in urban versus rural areas, for those with lower socioeconomic status or of minority race/ethnic/culture/language/religious groups, for those with certain occupations, or depending on a person's level of education or social networks. Equity considerations in systematic reviews are useful for policy making.

Policy makers have indicated that systematic reviews are useful sources of evidence for decision making (27). However, systematic reviews may lack some of the information necessary for decision makers to use the evidence to address issues of health inequity in their local context. For example, policy makers might also be interested in the distribution of

benefits of an intervention across population groups, such as within different neighbourhoods since access to services may vary (28). Systematic reviews can provide evidence on interventions to reduce health inequities but may also provide evidence on interventions which unintentionally increase inequities by improving the health of those least disadvantaged while not affecting those most disadvantaged (16). For example, implementation of a school-based nutrition education intervention may increase inequities if access to healthier foods is limited for those with lower socioeconomic status.

Systematic reviews within Cochrane are concerned with "the question of 'what works, for whom, and in what circumstances", which is especially true for equity-focused reviews (16). Equity-focused reviews aim to explore the distribution of population-based effects of the intervention. To assist with this, the Equity group encourages authors to use the PROGRESS acronym (place of residence (rural/urban/inner city, low or middle income country), race/ ethnicity/ culture/ language, occupation, gender/ sex, religion, education, socioeconomic status, and social capital) (21).

In 2010, Welch et al. conducted a methodology study to examine how health equity is assessed in systematic reviews. They found that in 224 systematic reviews assessing health outcomes, only 29 (13%) assessed the effects of the intervention on health equity (by conducting subgroup analyses or targeting a potentially disadvantaged population) (29). This makes interpreting the evidence difficult for policy makers interested in reducing health inequities.

To assist Campbell and Cochrane systematic review authors, the Equity Methods Group has published guidance for the conduct and reporting of equity-focused systematic reviews, and how to interpret subgroup analyses (22, 30). Systematic review authors are not encouraged to conduct subgroup analyses on all of these –only those where differences in effects are logically likely for any of these population groups; it is then important to pre-specify additional analyses to explore them.

1.2.2 Defining disadvantage

As mentioned earlier, many factors contribute to whether a population is described as "disadvantaged". While much of the literature has focused on inequities between countries, unfair differences in health are prevalent within countries as well. For example, in China, rates of childhood stunting are three times higher in rural areas than in urban areas (31) and maternal mortality is higher in poorer provinces than in richer provinces (32). In India, immunization rates vary by caste and certain castes have lower rates (33). These differential health outcomes are not coincidental, but are actually grouped according to socially stratifying forces such as the family's place in the social hierarchy, where a person lives and their income level (34). There are also many differences in health outcomes between countries, regions, or continents (25) such as inequitable differences in child mortality in high-income countries compared to low- and middle-income countries. In 2010, neonatal mortality in Africa was 34 per 1000 live births compared to just 9 per 1000 live births in the Americas (35).

Programs and policies may be successful in reducing the gradient in health between the most and least disadvantaged groups within a population. However, in some cases, these interventions inadvertently contribute to increasing inequities in health and may ultimately increase the gap between the most and least disadvantaged (24). For example, downstream interventions such as mass media campaigns may be more likely to increase inequities among lower socioeconomic groups.

Increasing the availability of an effective intervention within a country or region is not necessarily enough to reduce inequities. The intervention has to be accessible, acceptable, effective in, and used by the most disadvantaged group within that population to be truly effective at reducing inequities in health. Barriers to successful implementation of an intervention may include: gaps in knowledge about services; gaps in understanding of beliefs or practices between patients and local health systems or program providers; inability to use services due to low health literacy, language barriers, or lack of appropriateness; and not wanting to use existing services because of fear and distrust (36). Failure to adequately anticipate and address these barriers will result in improvements in health outcomes for some of the population, most likely the least disadvantaged, while missing those most in need. Many new public health interventions initially benefit only those with higher socioeconomic

status and therefore inadvertently increase inequities (the inverse equity hypothesis) (37). Over time this gap may be reduced, once the more disadvantaged groups within the population gain access to the intervention. Therefore, interventions need to be designed and implemented with an 'equity lens' to ensure that benefits reach the most hard-to-reach segments of the population and to avoid intervention-generated inequalities (24).

The use of a list of factors associated with effects on equity helps one to consider equity explicitly in the design of new intervention studies and in systematic reviews. A number of frameworks have been proposed to ensure consideration of these factors. For this thesis, we aim to justify one such list: PROGRESS, which is used as the framework for the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) Equity Extension (PRISMA-Equity 2012) and from groups within both Cochane and the Campbell Collaboration, such as the Equity Methods Group and the Public Health and International Development Review Groups. PROGRESS is already being increasingly used by systematic reviewers (24, 38-46).

The PROGRESS acronym was introduced in 2003 by Tim Evans and Hilary Brown as a way to capture socially stratifying factors that could lead to variations in health outcomes (47). It has been used by the WHO, the International Clinical Epidemiology Network, Cochrane, the Campbell Collaboration, and in a number of studies and systematic reviews (24, 38, 40, 42, 48). In 2007, Davidson Gwatkin included the PROGRESS acronym as one of the "10 best resources on health equity" and stated that although it required further development, it is an important reminder that inequities are related to more than the gender and socioeconomic differences described most in the literature (49).

1.2.3 Equity-focused systematic reviews

Considerations of health equity are not necessarily relevant to all systematic reviews. Because of this, we have defined equity-focused systematic reviews as those designed to either: a) assess the effects of an intervention targeted at disadvantaged or at-risk populations, or b) assess the effect of an intervention aimed at reducing the social gradients across populations or among subgroups of the population (50). In the first type, the systematic review does not compare results across groups but by targeting a potentially disadvantaged population, described using the PROGRESS acronym, could reduce inequities. For example, a Cochrane review from 2007 assessed school feeding programs for improving the physical and psychosocial health of socioeconomically disadvantaged children (51). An example of the second type is a review of lay health worker interventions in primary and community health care for maternal and child health and the management of infectious diseases (52). These interventions address the gradient in health by expanding the coverage of effective neonatal and child health interventions to reach subgroups of the population who may not have access to standard health care.

In 2010, a study estimated that 20% of all systematic reviews indexed in Medline could be classified as equity-focused by at least one of the above criteria (53).

1.3 Evidence Summaries

The number of systematic reviews published per year has increased from about 80 in the late 1980s to more than 8000 per year today (54). This makes it difficult for policy makers and other decision makers to remain up-to-date with the latest research. It is widely known that the use of research evidence in policymaking is essential. Policy makers are increasingly utilizing systematic reviews for decision making (3-5, 55). The shift from the use of single studies has occurred because systematic reviews offer additional benefits to policy makers by assessing all the relevant published literature, thus offering more confidence in results (4). This makes them a better choice for policymaking. However, they may not be easily accessible by those in decision making roles because of barriers such as technical language, the lack important contextual information and the excessive length of most systematic reviews. For these reasons, the development of plain language, "friendly front end" summaries of systematic reviews has become more common (7, 55). A needs assessment conducted by Evidence Aid found that while complete systematic reviews were perceived to be useful for workers 'on the ground' (i.e. NGOs, health care providers), summaries

containing contextual information were considered additionally helpful for decision making about the applicability of the findings to their local setting (56).

There are several organizations that develop and disseminate evidence summaries for different populations or subsets of decision makers. For example, within Cochrane, the Evidence Aid Project was developed in response to the 2004 Indian Ocean Tsunami as a means of providing decision makers and health practitioners 'on the ground' with summaries of the best available evidence needed to respond to emergencies and natural disasters (56). The goal was to "enable those guiding the humanitarian sector to apply an evidence-based approach in their activities and decisions" using the evidence from systematic reviews (57). Evidence Aid aims to highlight which interventions have been shown to be effective, which are not, and for which more research is required and provide this information to those making decisions about health care in response to emergencies or natural disasters.

Outside of Cochrane, many other organizations are also created systematic review derivative products. Examples of these include:

- SUPPORT Summaries were developed for policy makers in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) making decisions about maternal and child health programs and interventions (<u>www.support-collaboration.org</u>);
- Health Systems Evidence provides a one-stop shop for systematic reviews related to health systems including policy briefs for policy makers and other stakeholders (www.healthsystemsevidence.org/);
- Cochrane Summaries provides a searchable database containing plain language summaries of all Cochrane systematic reviews (<u>http://www.cochrane.org/evidence</u>);
- Communicate to vaccinate (COMMVAC) is creating user friendly summaries to translate evidence on vaccination communication for policymakers and the community in LMICs (<u>http://www.commvac.com</u>) mm; and
- Rx for change is a searchable database for evidence about intervention strategies to alter behaviours of health technology prescribing, practice, and use (www.cadth.ca/resources/rx-for-change).

In fact, a document analysis conducted by Adam et al. identified 16 organizations involved in the production of summaries for policy makers (58).

These summaries may be described using many different terms, such as 'evidence summaries', 'policy briefs', 'briefing papers', 'briefing notes', 'evidence briefs', 'abstracts', 'summary of findings', and 'plain language summaries'(58) but all contain summarized evidence from systematic reviews. Summaries are intended to assist decision makers in understanding the evidence and encourage their use in decision making. They highlight the policy-relevant information and allow policy makers to quickly scan the document for relevance (4, 28). The key points are provided as well as links to the complete research (e.g. the full systematic review) to allow policy makers to go beyond the summary, when necessary or desired.

The various summary products also have some differences. For example, abstracts, evidence summaries, and summary of findings tables summarize evidence from a single systematic review. In contrast, policy briefs may utilize evidence from one systematic review but may also use multiple reviews as well as additional sources to provide contextual or economic information (58). References for all of these materials are provided for the policymaker.

1.4 Background for systematic review: The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review.

While many organizations and research groups are producing systematic review derivative products, such as evidence summaries, evidence on the usefulness and effectiveness of these products is lacking. Previously conducted systematic reviews have assessed interventions to increase the use of systematic reviews among decision makers however; these have focused on the use of complete systematic reviews in decision-making and none focused specifically on derivatives of systematic reviews. For example, one systematic review examined the effectiveness of interventions for improving the use of systematic reviews in decision-making by health system managers, policy makers, and clinicians (59). This review included eight studies and the authors concluded that information provided as a single, clear message may

improve evidence-based practice but increasing awareness and knowledge of systematic review evidence might require a multi-faceted intervention. Similarly, another systematic review assessed interventions encouraging the use of systematic reviews by health policy makers and managers (60). Four studies were included and the authors concluded that future research should identify how systematic reviews are accessed and the formats used to present the information. A systematic review by Wallace et al. found that the of barriers, facilitators, and interventions that impact systematic review uptake found that a description of benefits as well as harms and costs, and using a graded entry approach (in which evidence is available as a 1 page summary, 3 page summary, or 25 page full report) facilitated systematic review use by policy makers (61). Similarly, a systematic review by Oliver et al. also assessed barriers and facilitators to the use of research by policy makers; they found that access to high quality, relevant research as well as collaboration between researchers and policy makers were the most important factors for increasing research use (62). None of these reviews were focused on summaries created from systematic reviews. In addition, we focused on studies of evidence summaries for health policy makers and health system managers making decisions on behalf of a large jurisdiction or organization but did not include studies related to decision making for an individual person or patient.

This review aimed to assess the effectiveness of systematic review summaries on increasing policy makers' use of systematic review evidence and to identify the components or features of these summaries that are most effective (63).

1.5 Evidence for Equity

Building from Cochrane's Evidence Aid project, we developed the Evidence for Equity (E4E) project to focus specifically on the development of summaries of equity-relevant interventions. E4E translates evidence from Campbell and Cochrane systematic reviews into "friendly front-end" (plain language) summaries for policy makers The goal is to provide policy makers, particularly those working in resource-limited settings, with easily accessible, high quality evidence on relevant interventions.

To develop the initial format of the E4E summaries, we utilized previous research which indicated that tailored, targeted messages are an effective strategy for facilitating evidence-informed decision making (64). Studies of policy makers' preferences have shown that a graded entry approach, in which the user can choose how much or how little information to read, is preferred. This approach has been called the 1-1-3-25 approach to indicate one line, one page, 3 pages, and 25 pages (28). The 'one line' refers to a headline or one sentence that succinctly describes the question and the answer. The 'one page' refers to a one page summary of the key messages of the systematic review. The 'three pages' indicates a systematic review summary that may consist of text, figures, or tables that convey the key messages of the systematic review as well as some description of the systematic review methods or the quality of the evidence. Finally, '25 pages' refers to the complete systematic review.

Many other organizations have developed evidence summaries and similar systematic review derivative products; however, there are none which focus on interventions to reduce health inequities. The E4E collection of systematic review summaries aims to address this gap.

To develop E4E, a steering group of international experts in systematic reviews and knowledge translation, including the Evidence Aid team and members of Cochrane and the Campbell Collaboration, met face-to-face in London, England in February of 2013.

The group was tasked with identifying pilot topics to be covered by the E4E Summaries and decided to focus on a combination of priorities using the Millennium Development Goals as a starting point and expanding to include non-communicable diseases as well. This resulted in the selection of the following pilot topic areas, each of which has a high burden of disease globally, as indicated by associated disability-adjusted life years (DALYs):

- Diabetes/obesity: For diabetes mellitus, over 59 million DALYs (2.2% total DALYs) as of 2012
- HIV/AIDS: Almost 92 million DALYs (3.4% total DALYs) as of 2012
- Malaria: Over 55 million DALYs (2.0% total DALYs) as of 2012
- Mental health/depression: For unipolar depressive disorders, 76.5 million DALYs
 (2.8% total DALYs) as of 2012 (65)

• Nutrition: For children under 5 years of age, maternal and child undernutrition is responsible for 11% of global DALYs as of 2012 (66)

Since this initial meeting, in 2015, the MDGs were replaced by the global Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). These include 17 goals to be met by 2030 (67). The topic areas chosen for E4E are still relevant to the SDGs; goal number 3 addresses all health priorities and includes reproductive, maternal and child health, communicable and non-communicable diseases, as well as access for all to safe, effective, and affordable medicines and vaccines (68). In addition, goal number 10 aims to reduce inequalities within and between countries and focuses on eliminating inequities based on many of the PROGRESS-Plus characteristics, including age, sex, disability, race, ethnicity, origin, religion, and socioeconomic or other status (69).

We have developed 25 pilot summaries grouped into these 5 topic areas. These summaries are housed on the Campbell and Cochrane Equity Methods Group's website (<u>https://methods.cochrane.org/equity/e4e-series</u>) with no access restrictions (open access).

1.6 User Testing

We conducted a formative evaluation of the E4E Summaries format and website using user tests. This formative evaluation used qualitative research methods, including participant observation and interviewing. This goal of this evaluation was to determine the changes required to improve the summary format and website before launching the website and disseminating the summaries to policy makers and other decision makers.

A formative evaluation is an assessment of usability conducted during the development of a product to inform further development (70). For E4E, a think-aloud formative evaluation protocol was used. Think aloud exercises allow participants to verbalize their thoughts while using the website. Think-aloud protocols allow for the identification of user difficulty with navigation and content and provide detailed information about potential problems with both user comprehension and product usability (70). Participants are encouraged to describe what

they are thinking while looking at the website and reading through the summary. Participants can comment on the website itself, including format and `look' but can also discuss the content of the summary. These think aloud methods can be better at identifying problems with both the website and the summaries than standard methods, such as questionnaires (71).

Formative evaluations are intended to collect information that can be used for program development and improvement (72). Formative evaluations differ from summative evaluations in which the main focus is to determine whether the program has met its predefined outcomes. A formative evaluation allows for iterative program development with feedback from intended users influencing changes and improvements. In formative evaluations, the evaluator works closely with the program developer to ensure feedback and is involved in decisions about planning, developing, and implementing the program (73). The product is tested within the context in which it is intended to be used (74). User tests are conducted with those who are the intended audience rather than experts in website design.

User tests can be used to collect both quantitative and qualitative data. For Evidence for Equity, we were less interested in collecting quantitative data such as the amount of time users spend on each page of the website and focused more on learning about the users' experience with the website and summaries and their opinions about what has been presented in a useful way and what aspects need to be improved.

This chapter contains text from the two published qualifying manuscripts submitted as per the TRIBE PhD requirements: (1) O'Neill J, Tabish H, Welch V, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Clarke M, Evans T, Pardo Pardo J, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P. Applying an equity lens to interventions: using PROGRESS ensures consideration of socially stratifying factors to illuminate inequities in health. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology. 2014, 67 (1), pg. 56-64. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.08.005 (2) Petkovic J, Welch V, Jacob MH, Yoganathan M, Ayala AP, Cunningham H, Tugwell P. The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review. Implement Sci. 2016 Dec 9;11(1):162.

2. AIMS OF RESEARCH AND HYPOTHESES

Most systematic reviews are written using technical language, are quite long, and do not describe contextual information important for policy makers and other users making decisions about how to use the evidence (5). The best way to present evidence to increase policy makers' understanding has not been determined.

Many systematic reviews do not describe the potential equity effects of the intervention. The E4E project will develop evidence summaries of interventions that are effective at reducing inequities.

Objectives

Primary:

 To develop and evaluate a special collection of evidence summaries of systematic reviews of interventions that can reduce inequities across the factors described by the PROGRESS acronym for policymakers.

Secondary:

- To assess the utility of an acronym, "PROGRESS" (Place of residence, Race/ethnicity/culture/language, Occupation, Gender/sex, Religion, Education, Socioeconomic status, and Social capital), in identifying factors that stratify health opportunities and outcomes.
- To assess the effectiveness of evidence summaries on policy makers' use of the evidence and identify the most effective summary components for increasing policy makers' use of the evidence.

Hypotheses

- A special collection of targeted systematic review summaries will increase policy makers' use of the evidence and support evidence-informed decision-making to reduce health inequities.
- 2. The PROGRESS acronym will assist systematic review authors in identifying potentially disadvantaged groups for whom the intervention may be more or less effective.
- 3. Targeted systematic review summaries will increase policy makers' use and understanding of the evidence.

3. METHODS

3.1. Methods for the paper on defining disadvantage – describing the PROGRESS acronym

Study Design

The utility of the PROGRESS acronym was assessed by using it in 11 systematic reviews and methodology studies published between 2008 and 2013 (24, 38, 41, 42, 75) and studies/reviews of methodology (39, 40). To develop the justification for each of the PROGRESS elements I consulted experts to identify examples of unfair differences in disease burden and an intervention that can effectively address these health inequities.

Study Outcomes

An example of an inequitable difference in health outcomes as well as an example of an effective intervention that can reduce that inequity for each of the characteristics included in the PROGRESS acronym.

1.7 Methods for systematic review - The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review.

Review Protocol

We developed and published an a priori protocol for this systematic review (63).

Searches

Information Specialists (APA, HC) developed and translated the search strategy using the PRESS Guideline (76).

Electronic searches

We used the search strategy developed by Perrier et al. and Murthy et al. for their systematic reviews of interventions to encourage the use of systematic reviews by health managers and policy makers to inform our search (59, 60). We expanded the Perrier search by including additional databases, as suggested by John Eyres, of the International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie) and the Campbell International Development Review Group. These included Global Health Library (from WHO), Popline, Africa-wide, Public Affairs Information Service, Worldwide Political Science Abstracts, Web of Science, and DfiD (Research for Development Database). The search strategies were translated using each database platform's command language and appropriate search fields. Both controlled vocabulary terms and textwords were used for the search concepts of policymaking, evidence synthesis, systematic reviews, knowledge translation, and dissemination. No date restrictions were used. The complete MEDLINE search strategy is available in Appendix 1.

Searching other resources

We identified and searched websites of research groups and organizations which produce evidence summaries building on the list of organizations identified by Adam et al (58). We

searched for unpublished studies evaluating the effectiveness of the systematic review derivatives in increasing policy makers' understanding (e.g. Health Systems Evidence, the Canadian Agency for Drugs And Technologies In Health, SUPPORT Summaries). A complete list of grey literature sources is provided in Appendix 2.

We also checked the reference lists of included studies and related systematic reviews to identify additional studies. We contacted researchers to identify ongoing and completed/published work.

Study inclusion and exclusion criteria

Eligible studies included randomized controlled trials (RCTs), non-randomized controlled trials (NRCTs), controlled before-after (CBA) studies, and interrupted time series (ITS) studies.

We included studies whose participants were health policy makers at all levels. We defined policy makers as health ministers and their political staff, civil servants, and health system managers, and health-system stakeholders as civil society groups, patient groups, professional associations, non-governmental organizations, donors, international agencies (8). We included populations involved in the development of clinical practice guidelines. To be included, the population had to be responsible for decision-making on behalf of a large jurisdiction or organization and we did not include studies related to decision making for an individual person or patient (8).

We included studies of interventions examining any type of "friendly front end", "evidence summary", or "policy brief" or other product derived from systematic reviews or guidelines based on systematic reviews that presents evidence in a summarized form to policy makers and health system managers. Interventions had to include a summary of a systematic review and be actively "pushed" to target users. We included any comparisons including active comparators (e.g. other summary formats) or no intervention.

Primary Outcomes

- Use of systematic review derivative product in decision making (e.g. self-reported use of the evidence in policy-making, decision-making as well as self-reported access of research, appraisal of research, or commissioning of further research within the decision-making process (77). We included any type of use including instrumental use of research in decision-making (e.g. direct use of research) as well as conceptual use (e.g. using research to gain an understanding of a problem or intervention) and symbolic use (e.g. using research to confirm a policy/program already implemented) (78).
- 2. Understanding, knowledge, and/or beliefs (e.g. changes in knowledge scores about the topic included in the summary)

Secondary Outcomes

- Perceived relevance of systematic review summaries
- Perceived credibility of the summaries
- Perceived usefulness and usability of systematic review summaries
 - Perceptions and attitudes regarding the specific components of the summaries and their usefulness
- Understandability of summaries
- Desirability of summaries (e.g. layout, selection of images, etc.) (7)

Since some studies may use different terms to describe these outcomes our team assessed each outcome and categorized them according to the above list.

Two reviewers independently screened titles and abstracts to identify relevant studies meeting the pre-specified inclusion criteria. The full text of each potentially included study was then screened independently by two authors.

Potential effect modifiers and reasons for heterogeneity

Meta-analysis was not possible but if it had been, we planned to explore heterogeneity using forest plots and the I^2 statistic according to guidance of the Cochrane Handbook for

Systematic Reviews of Interventions (79). We were also thus unable to conduct planned meta-regression to assess the role of mediating factors, such as: target audience of summary (e.g. focused on specific local context, generic summary); type of decision maker (e.g. federal policymaker versus hospital administrator); and components of friendly front end (e.g. bulleted list, text, summary of findings table, causal chain).

Study quality assessment

The methodological quality was assessed using the risk of bias tool from the Cochrane Handbook for randomized trials. If we had identified eligible ITS, CBA, or NRCT we planned to use the Effective Practice and Organization of Care (EPOC) Review Group criteria for ITS and CBA studies (79, 80) and Risk Of Bias In Non-randomized Studies - of Interventions (ROBINS-I) (81, 82).

We used the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) approach to assess the quality of evidence for the outcomes reported in this review (83).

Data extraction strategy

The data extraction form was pre-tested, and included factors related to the population, intervention, comparison, and outcomes. Data extraction was completed by two authors independently using a structured Excel sheet. Disagreements on extractions were resolved by discussion and with a third member of the research team when necessary. Data were extracted for the following:

- Country
- Setting
- Study design
- Participants
 - Type of policy or decision makers
 - Country
 - o Age
 - o Gender

- Intervention
 - Type of evidence summary
 - Format of evidence summary
 - Description of evidence summary components (e.g. descriptions of easy-toskim formatting, graded entry, use of tables/figures)(55)
 - Mode of delivery
 - Topic of evidence summary
 - o Recommendation of evidence summary
- Outcomes
 - Policy/decision makers' self-reported use of summaries in decision making
 - Policy/decision makers' knowledge of the summary content and the measurement used
 - o Policy/decision makers' understanding and measurement used
 - Perceived relevance of the summaries and measurement used
 - o Perceived credibility of the summaries and measurement used
 - o Perceived usefulness and usability of the summaries and measurement used
 - Perceived understandability of the summaries and measurement used
 - o Perceived desirability of the summaries and measurement used
- Process Indicators
 - How the systematic review was selected for summary (e.g. based on topic, quality criteria)
 - How the evidence summary was developed (e.g. iterative process)
 - Involvement of stakeholders in evidence summary development which stakeholders, description of involvement

Data synthesis and presentation

Since it was not possible to combine the studies, we have presented the results for each study separately. We planned to conduct sensitivity analyses to assess the effects of incorporating these corrected analyses in our analysis. However, since we did not conduct a meta-analysis, this was not possible. We contacted the corresponding author of studies by email to ask for clarification on missing data and to ask for complete study results for eligible protocols.

1.8 Methods for user testing of E4E Summaries

For each of the five E4E topic areas, the E4E Steering Group was consulted to identify and recruit one 'Stakeholder Panel' chair and five policy makers and researchers. User testing was conducted with stakeholders in each of five topic areas: diabetes/obesity, HIV/AIDS, malaria, mental health-depression, and nutrition. One summary was tested with one member of each Stakeholder panel for a total of 5 user tests.

Participants were assigned a summary depending on the panel in which they were a member. The participant read through the summary at their own pace and then they were guided through each section of the summary and asked to think aloud. Prompts were used when necessary according to the interview guide. The interview guide was adapted from the tools developed by the Norwegian Branch of the Nordic Cochrane Centre (<u>http://www.cochrane.no/user-testing-cochrane-library</u>). The semi-structured interview guide is provided in Appendix 3. Users were asked open-ended questions related to their first impressions of the website and the summary including both format and content.

Population

Each of the five "Stakeholder Panels" addressed one of the five condition-related topic areas listed above to provide guidance on the priority interventions for which summaries should be created. Members of these panels were purposefully selected to ensure a variety of policy makers (e.g. national, regional, civil society, NGO) from both HIC and LMIC, with responsibility in the topic area of their panel and with interest in evidence-based policy making and ensuring gender and geographic diversity. Purposeful sampling is a qualitative research technique that allows for the best sample to help the researcher understand the problem and the research question (84).

The user testing participants were self-selected after an email invitation was sent to all members of the panel asking for their participation. The recommended number of participants for user testing is five (85).

User tests consisted of one stakeholder participant and one interviewer.

Data was collected using GoToMeeting which allows for screen sharing and audio recording.

Outcomes

We used the Morville honeycomb of user experience (figure 1) to guide the development of our outcomes (86). We did not assess accessibility since it would other forms of user testing would be better suited to examine this outcome (87).



Figure 1: Morville's User Experience Honeycomb

To summarize, users were asked whether they would trust the information and whether it seemed credible; whether the summary was generally easy or generally hard to understand; whether they perceived the summary to be usable; whether they would use a summary such as the E4E summary in decision making; whether the summary was useful; if they 'liked' the format (desirability)and whether the summary was valuable and if a series of these summaries would be valuable for decision makers. Finally, we asked for suggestions on how to disseminate these summaries to the appropriate audience (findability).

Statistical Analysis

Frequencies were tabulated. The participants' responses were analyzed using inductive analysis using coding and categorizing (88).

This chapter contains text from the two published qualifying manuscripts submitted as per the TRIBE PhD requirements: (1) O'Neill J, Tabish H, Welch V, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Clarke M, Evans T, Pardo Pardo J, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P. Applying an equity lens to interventions: using PROGRESS ensures consideration of socially stratifying factors to illuminate inequities in health. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology. 2014, 67 (1), pg. 56-64. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.08.005 (2) Petkovic J, Welch V, Jacob MH, Yoganathan M, Ayala AP, Cunningham H, Tugwell P. The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review. Implement Sci. 2016 Dec 9;11(1):162.
4 RESULTS

4.1 Results for defining disadvantage - describing the PROGRESS acronym

The purpose of this paper is to explore the justification for each of these PROGRESS factors and provide examples of interventions that can effectively reduce these health inequities for each of the PROGRESS factors. Each element of PROGRESS is justified on the basis of differences in effects. We have not described why the difference exists, but have attempted to explain why these differences may contribute to disadvantage and argue for their consideration in new evaluations and systematic reviews. Variations in health are evident across a number of socially stratifying forces captured by PROGRESS.

Table 1 includes examples for each PROGRESS factor that demonstrate differences in burden of disease and provides an example of an effective intervention that could reduce that burden.

4.1.1 Place of Residence

Place of residence is an important determinant of health. For example, green space is related to area deprivation and obesity (89). This element of PROGRESS has often referred to rural, urban, and inner city places of residence (38) but also includes high-, middle-, or low- income countries (21). Place of residence also includes the particular region, town, or community in which a person lives, for example a disadvantaged community within a less disadvantaged city or town (e.g. an urban slum) (21). In LMIC off road and remote communities are more likely to suffer from low service quality including absence of facilities and high rates of health worker absenteeism (90). The role of place of residence in determining health goes beyond socioeconomic status. Other characteristics of a neighbourhood, city, or region, such as air pollution, deforestation, and water quality may also contribute to disadvantage.

Many of the differences in health outcomes related to place of residence are avoidable if the necessary infrastructure is in place. When the difference is related to distribution of services, such that services are not available to populations living within certain areas, this can be

35

considered unfair. An example of a health inequity based on place residence and an intervention that can address it is provided in table 1 for both a LMIC and a HIC.

4.1.2 Race, ethnicity, culture, and language

This component refers to racial, ethnic, and cultural background (21, 43). We recommend the addition of language to this component because many definitions of ethnicity include shared culture and shared language (91-93). There are many differences in health outcomes across different races, ethnicities, cultures, and languages. Table 1 provides example of inequities in a LMIC and a HIC along with examples of effective interventions to address it.

Race is often used interchangeably with both ethnicity and culture (11). Race is usually considered to be biologically determined while culture and ethnicity include social aspects. However, the use of 'race' within medical research is controversial since most categories of race are historical and not necessarily based on natural differences (94). In regards to inequities, there are few that are directly related to race, or biology and genetics; however, most racial inequities stem from the social experiences of "racialized groups". There are important social and political impacts on health that may play a role in determining disadvantage and that require consideration of race (10). A biological difference would not be considered inequitable (unfair or unjust) unless its expression is avoidable.

Ethnicity refers to relationships between groups of people whose members consider themselves distinctive within a society (95). Ethnicity implies shared origin or background, shared culture or traditions that are distinctive and continued through generations, and/or shared language (96). Ethnicity is socially constructed, and therefore, like race, it can have impacts on health depending on the context and setting.

Cultural beliefs and practices can disadvantage certain groups from accessing adequate health information and services. In many cases, adhering to cultural practices is not a choice, but is imposed by the family or community. Cultural norms influence many behaviours, such as dietary habits, consumption of alcohol or tobacco, and stress responses (97). These behaviours and norms may impact health and may be considered unfair in certain contexts.

Language contributes to disadvantage, especially in situations where the patient does not speak the same language as the health care provider. This reduces access to health care services, including both prevention and treatment (98). Language on its own is not an indicator of disadvantage but it may be depending on the context in which the person accesses health services (99).

4.1.3 Occupation

This factor encompasses different situations including out of work, underemployment, informal workers and unsafe working environments. Occupational status in an organization is strongly related to mortality and a range of health outcomes (100). In addition, certain occupations have been shown to be associated with higher mortality and morbidity rates than others. Employee benefits and employer-funded insurance systems are related to a person's occupation and will have an impact on their health (101). An example of an occupation-related inequity in a LMIC and a HIC is provided in table 1 along with an example of interventions that can reduce these inequities.

4.1.4 Gender and Sex

Biological and gender based differences between men and women result in differential health risks, disease incidence and health service needs. Sex, or biological differences between males and females, is not necessarily inequitable because differences exist between men and women that are unavoidable. Whereas gender refers to socially constructed roles and other traits that society generally associates with the sexes. Infection with HIV is an example of the former. Women's bodies are more susceptible to HIV and therefore are 1.2 times more likely to become infected than men; this is especially true for adolescent girls whose bodies are still developing (102). Similarly, transgendered individuals are often victims of violence and experience discrimination that may lead to negative health outcomes (103, 104).

Examples of inequities in health that are driven by societally defined gender roles include differential exposure to household hazards and stagnant water. Specifically, because of

37

women's role in the household they may experience greater exposure to indoor air pollution, which increases rates of asthma. Similarly, in areas where women travel for water or to wash clothes, they experience greater exposure to stagnant water which breeds malaria infected mosquitos and puts them at greater risk for disease. Women might also be more affected by certain gender-related issues such as gender-based violence, discriminatory feeding patterns (whereby women and girls are not fed the same as men or boys in the family), and lack of decision making power (105). Gender norms have implications for health seeking behavior, health status, and access to health services. Examples of gender and/or sex related inequities in LMIC and HIC, and interventions that can address them, are provided in table 1.

4.1.5 Religion

Religion contributes to inequities when access to health services is limited for a subgroup of the population because of their religious affiliation (or lack of religion). Religion does not indicate inequity when, for example, a person declines health based on religious beliefs (2). This would be considered neither unfair nor unjust if a person has had an opportunity to choose to refuse health services. However, this is difficult when considering children or others who do not have the opportunity to make choices about their religious beliefs, but their parents make the decision. As described above for culture, in certain contexts, adhering to religious beliefs is not an individual choice but is imposed by the community or family. Table 1 provides an example of a religion-related inequity in health in both a LMIC and HIC along with an example of an effective intervention to address this disparity in disease burden.

4.1.6 Education

Education is an important determinant of health status because it affects the type of employment a person is eligible for which in turn is correlated with income (106). Further, people with a higher level of education are more likely to have healthier lifestyles, including being more physically active, receiving primary health care, and not smoking. Well-educated people are also more likely to have more knowledge about health and preventive health measures (106). The availability and choice of education may be determined by the context in which a person lives. For example, some people are able to make a choice regarding whether to attend university while others may not have the opportunity to choose because of financial or other factors. An example of an inequity due to education in a LMIC and HIC has been provided in table 1 along with an example of an intervention that can address it.

4.1.7 Socioeconomic status

Socioeconomic status is an important influence on a person's health status. Higher socioeconomic status (SES) usually means improvements in many determinants of health, such as better living conditions and access to fresh and nutritious foods. Inequalities in income impact a person's life chances (107) and therefore impact health. An example of an inequity due to SES in a LMIC and a HIC has been provided in table 1 along with an example of an effective intervention to address it.

4.1.8 Social capital

Social capital refers to social relationships and social networks. It includes interpersonal trust between members of a community, civic participation, as well as the willingness of members of a community to assist each other and facilitate the realization of collective community goals and the strength of their political connections which can facilitate access to services (108-110). Social capital is interrelated with socioeconomic status. As income inequality within a community increases, social capital decreases (108). Table 1 provides an example of an inequity in health related to social capital in both a LMIC and HIC along with an example of an effective intervention to address this disparity in disease burden.

Table 1: Examples of Differences in Health Across PROGRESS factors

PROGRESS fa	nctor		Burden of disease	Efficacious Intervention
	Place of Residence	LMIC	Most of the population in Ghana lives over 8km from the nearest health care facility (111).	Initiation of the Community-based Health Planning and Services program in rural areas in Ghana has reduced child mortality by removing geographic barriers to health care through mobile community-based care with resident nurses (111).
		HIC	Rural areas have lower access to health care because of lower numbers of family physicians in these areas (112)	In Canada, incentives offered to medical school graduates are effective in increasing the number of family physicians working in rural and underserviced areas (112).
	Race, ethnicity, culture, language	LMIC	In Nepal, child survival is lower among the lower castes (113). In India, children from	Vitamin A supplementation for children reduces caste-related child mortality differentials (113). Mass polio immunization campaigns have
			certain castes are less likely to be immunized (33).	reduced caste-based differentials in immunization rates (33).
		HIC	Type 2 diabetes is more common among people from certain ethnic backgrounds (114).	Culturally appropriate health education is effective in increasing adherence to lifestyle changes (114).
	O ccupation	LMIC	Migrant mining workers in South Africa have higher rates of sexually transmitted diseases (115).	Providing prevention and treatment services to women in the community reduces the rates of STDs (115).
		HIC	Workers in certain occupations, such as coal mining, are at higher risk of occupational related injury or death (116,).	Legislation to improve safety for coal miners has contributed to reduced frequency of coal mining disasters in the US (116).
ঁক্যু	Gender, sex	LMIC	In many cultures, having a son is preferable to a daughter and over centuries, this has resulted in infanticide of baby girls, neglect, and, with diagnostic ultrasound, sex-selective abortions (117).	Incentives (i.e. pensions for parents of girls) and poster/media campaigns to promote daughters have helped reduce expressions of son preference (117).
		HIC	In Sweden, women from Arabic-speaking countries have lower levels of access to health care and a family physician (118).	Increasing the number of female doctors can improve access to health care for women from Arabic- speaking countries living in Sweden (118).
☆ ^ॐ ⊕ c i ☆Ħ�	Religion	LMIC	In East Africa, uncircumcised Christian males are at increased risk of HIV infection (119).	Medical circumcision for men is effective at preventing heterosexual HIV transmission and has been shown to be acceptable to men from studies in Uganda, Kenya, and South Africa (120-122).
		HIC	Lower immunization rates among Amish populations leads to outbreaks of disease (123).	Vaccine information provided by trusted medical providers leads to increased immunization rates (124).

PROGRESS fa	PROGRESS factor		Burden of disease	Efficacious Intervention
7	Education	LMIC	Prevalence and length of childhood diarrhoea episodes are inversely related to mothers' education (125).	Educating girls and mothers can improve food safety and reduces the risk of diarrhoea for infants (126).
		HIC	Lower maternal and paternal education is associated with reduced rates of breastfeeding (127).	Education (for both boys and girls) leads to increased likelihood of breastfeeding initiation (127).
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	Socio- economic status	LMIC	Ownership of malaria bednets decreases with decreasing household wealth (128).	Distribution of free bednets or vouchers for bednets increases ownership (129).
		HIC	People from lower income households are less likely to access health services.	Reducing user fees improves access to health services (130).
යි. දු. දු	S ocial capital	LMIC	Socially isolated people have two to three times higher death rates than people with a social network or social relationships and sources of support (131).	The Intervention with Microfinance for AIDS and Gender Equity study improved social capital among women in South Africa and led to a reduction in intimate-partner violence (132).
		HIC	Low social capital is associated with increased mortality (133).	The Poder es Salud /Power for health study resulted in an increased number of people available for support, improved self-reported health, and reductions in depressive symptoms (133).

4.2 Results for the Systematic review - The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review.

4.2.1 Results of the Search

The search strategy yielded 11,733 references (10,113 after removal of duplicates). Figure 2 depicts the results of the search and screening (134). During the title and abstract screening process we excluded 10,059 references for failing to meet one or more of our inclusion criteria. The remaining 50 references were reviewed as full-text plus three additional references identified through reference-list checking and one additional reference identified through grey literature searching. We excluded 45 studies that did not meet our eligibility criteria (appendix 4). We included six completed RCTs (reported in seven articles) in this review (64, 135-139). The characteristics of the included studies are summarized in table 2.

The completed studies recruited participants from Canada (n=1), Kenya (n=1), the US (n=1), internationally without specifying countries (46% from high-income countries) (n=1), and in countries in Europe, North America, South America, Africa, and Asia (n=1) (64, 135, 137, 138, 140, 141). One study did not report participants' country (139). Additionally, we identified two protocols for eligible studies: one RCT (142) and one CBA (143). These ongoing studies will be conducted in Canada (n=1) and the United Kingdom (n=1) (142, 143). The details of these studies are presented in table 3.



Figure 2: PRISMA Flow Diagram

Table 2: Characteristics of Included Studies

Study ID	Methods	Participants	Intervention Description	Outcomes
Brownson 2011 (135)	RCT	Legislative staff members (e.g. committee staff), state legislators, and executive branch administrators (e.g. division directors, program heads)	 4 different policy briefs on mammography screening to reduce breast cancer mortality: data-focused brief with state-level data, data-focused brief with local-level data, story-focused brief with state-level data, and story-focused brief with local-level data. Each participant was e-mailed 1 of the 4 briefs. 	Self-reported Understandability (using 3 measures assessing whether the information was presented clearly, in an attractive way and held the reader's attention) and credibility (2 measures that assessed whether the information in the brief was believable and accurate).
Carrasco- Labra 2016 (141)	RCT	Health care professionals, guideline developers and researchers that use and/or develop systematic reviews	An alternate Summary of Findings table was compared against the current format: - alternate format provides options to display the same data in a different way or to provide supplementary data to the current format.	Self-reported understanding assessed with 7 multiple-choice questions (5 response options). Self-reported accessibility of information assessed with 3 self-reported domains (how easy it is to find critical information, how easy it is to understand the information, whether the information is presented in a useful way for decision-making. Satisfaction measured by asking which about satisfaction with the different formatting elements. Preference assessed using a 7-point Likert scale for the 2 tables.
Dobbins 2009 (64)	RCT	Front line staff, managers, directors, coordinators and	1 group (control): - access to health-evidence.ca and	Self-reported global evidence-informed decision making (participants were

		others from public health departments in Canada (those directly responsible for making program decisions related to healthy body weight promotion in children)	 received an email about access to this resource 2nd group: received tailored, targeted messages 7 emails with titles of 7 high-quality SRs related to health body weight promotion in children and links to full text, abstract, and summary, plus access to health-evidence.ca 3rd group: same intervention as the 2nd group plus access to a full-time knowledge broker who was available to ensuring relevant research was provided to the decision makers in a way that was useful, helped them to develop skills for evidence-informed decision making, and translating the evidence. 	asked to report the extent to which research evidence was considered in a recent program planning decision within the previous 12 months) related to healthy body weight and promotion and public health policies and programs measured by the sum of actual strategies, policies, and/or interventions for healthy body weight promotion in children being implemented by the department.
Masset 2013 (137, 140)	RCT	Individuals who normally read policy briefs related to international development - e.g. employed in academia, NGOs and international aid organizations - some self-reported influence on policy decisions and therefore considered policy makers	 3 versions of a policy brief summarising the results of a SR: one group received a standard policy brief, 2nd group received a policy brief with director's commentary 3rd group received the policy brief with unnamed research fellow's commentary. 	Beliefs about the effectiveness of and strength of the evidence for the interventions included in the briefs.
Opiyo	RCT	Panel of healthcare	3 intervention packages:	Self-reported understanding of the

2013 (138)		professionals with roles in neonatal and pediatric policy and care in Kenya	 pack A contained a systematic review alone, pack B included systematic reviews with summary of findings tables, and pack C received an evidence summary with a graded entry format. 	summary content measured by the proportion of correct responses to clinical questions relevant to the effects of the intervention. Value and accessibility (usefulness and usability) of the evidence was assessed using a 3 or 5-point scale.
Vandvik 2012 (139)	RCT	All panelists for the Antithrombotic therapy and prevention of thrombosis, American College of Chest Physicians	 2 formats of the evidence profile that differed by 4 features: placement of additional information, placement of overall quality of evidence, study event rates, absolute risk differences Each group received 1 of 4 emails with similar text but different links allowing download of the evidence profile. 	User preferences for specific formatting options and the overall format of the table were assessed using a 7-point Likert scale. Comprehension of key findings was assessed with multiple choice questions. Accessibility of the information for quality of evidence and relative and absolute effects was assessed using 3 domains: easy to find, easy to understand, and helpful in making recommendation using a 7-point scale. Time needed to comprehend information about quality assessment and key findings was assessed by asking participants to record the time before and after answering questions testing comprehension.

Table 3: Characteristics of Ongoing Studies

Study ID	Methods	Participants	Intervention Description	Outcomes
Wilson	RCT	Decision-makers,	At baseline, all participants will receive the 'self-	The primary outcome measure will
2011 (142)		(programs, services,	serve' evidence service (includes a listing of	be the mean number of
		advocacy) from	relevant systematic reviews, links to PubMed	logins/month/organization. The
		community-based	records, and worksheets to help find and use	secondary outcome will be
		HIV/AIDS	research evidence). During the intervention, one	intention to use research evidence
		organizations in Canada	group will receive the 'full-serve' version of	(measured with a survey
		affiliated with the	SHARE ('Synthesized HIV/AIDS Research	administered to one key
		Canadian AIDS Society	Evidence') which includes access to a database	decision maker from each
		and from relevant	of HIV systematic reviews, emailed updates,	organization).
		provincial HIV/AIDS	access to user-friendly summaries, links to	
		networks	scientific abstracts, peer relevance assessments	
			(indicating how useful the information is), as	
			well as an interface for comments in the records,	
			plus links to the full-text, and access to	
			worksheets to help find and use evidence. The	
			control group will continue to receive the 'self-	
			serve' evidence service. During the final two-	
			month period, both groups will receive the 'full-	
			serve' version of	
			SHARE.	
Wilson	CBA	Clinical	Three arms: 1) consulting plus responsive push	Primary outcome: change at 12
2015 (143)		Commissioning	of tailored evidence (access to an evidence	months from baseline of a CCGs
		Groups: Governing	briefing service provided by the Centre for	ability to acquire, assess, adapt and
		body and executive	Reviews and Dissemination (CRD) plus advice	apply research evidence to support
		members, clinical leads	and support via phone, email, face-to-face;	decision-making. Secondary
		and any other	monthly check in to discuss further evidence	outcomes will measure individuals'

individuals deemed as	needs; issues around use of evidence; alert team	intentions to use research evidence
being involved in	to new SRs and other synthesized evidence	in decision making.
commissioning	relevant to priorities); 2) consulting plus an	
decision-making	unsolicited push of non-tailored evidence (access	
processes	to intervention 1 without tailored evidence	
	briefings and instead just evidence briefings	
	without contextual information); or 3)	
	'standard' service (CRD will disseminate	
	evidence briefings generated in intervention 1	
	and any other non-tailored briefings produced by	
	CRD over the intervention period).	

4.2.2 Description of Included Studies

Details of the different evidence summary formats are reported in table 4. Briefly, two studies assessed policy briefs,(135, 137) one assessed an "evidence summary",(64) two assessed different formats of summary of findings tables, which are distinct table formats presenting the main findings of the review (absolute and relative effects for each important outcome)and quality of the evidence,(139, 141) and one compared an SOF table alone to an summary of findings table as part of a "graded entry" evidence summary (a short one page summary, then a narrative report, followed by access to the complete systematic review) (138). Two studies assessed evidence summaries which included recommendations for programs or policies,(64, 135) while the others did not specify whether recommendations were provided within the summary (137-139).

Carrasco-Labra et al. compared a standard format summary of findings table to a new format that presented some of the data in a different way as well as provided supplementary data (141). All the other included studies tested evidence summary formats using multiple arms. Brownson et al. compared four versions of a policy brief: a state-level data-focused brief, a local-level data-focused brief, a story-focused brief with state-level data, and a story-focused brief with local-level data (135).

Dobbins et al. had three groups. The first had access to the online database, the second received targeted, tailored messages in addition to access to an online database, and the third group received the same intervention as the second group plus access to a full-time knowledge broker (64).

Masset et al., and the companion paper by Beynon et al., assessed three versions of a policy brief. The first was the standard policy brief, the second was the same policy brief with an additional commentary by a sector expert (the Director of the institution who conducted the review), and the third was the same except the commentary was attributed to an unnamed research fellow (137, 140).

The study by Opiyo et al. compared a systematic review alone to a systematic review with a summary of findings table and a graded-entry format that included a short interpretation of the main findings and conclusions (with a summary of findings table), a contextually-framed narrative report, and the full systematic review (138).

49

Finally, the study by Vandvik et al. compared two versions of summary of findings tables with or without four formatting modifications (the placement of additional information, the placement of the overall rating for quality of evidence, the study event rates, and the absolute risk differences) (139).

Table 4: Evidence Summary Formats and Results

Study	Type of evidence summary	Format of summary	Method of Delivery	Components	Outcomes
Browns on 2011 (135)	Policy brief	Printed leaflet/boo klet, pdf version for those who prefer online	Mailed, follow up telephone call, emailed if preferred	Front cover varied according to story vs data driven, colour printed (included data or story), 3rd and 4th pages the same across all 4 briefs, data driven briefs contained 2 statements with percentages related to mammography screening, story driven had 2 personal stories related to mammography, all briefs had data about uninsured women, women not up to date on mammograms, breast cancer mortality compared to other causes, benefits of mammograms, and recommendations	The briefs were considered understandable and credible (mean ratings ranged from 4.3 to 4.5 on 5.0 Likert scale). Likelihood of using the brief was different by study condition for staff members ($P = .041$) and legislators ($P = .018$). Staff members found the story-focused brief with state-level data the most useful. Legislators found the data- focused brief with state-level data most useful.
Carrasc o-Labra 2016 (141)	Summary of Findings table	Table	Emailed link to online survey	The new format of Summary of Findings table moved the number of participants and studies to the outcomes column, quality of evidence was presented with the main reasons for downgrading, "footnotes" was changed to "explanations", baseline risk and corresponding risk were expressed as percentages, column presenting absolute risk reduction (risk difference) or mean difference, no comments column, Addition of "what happens" column, no description of the GRADE evidence definitions.	Participants with the new Summary of Findings table format had higher proportion of correct answers for almost all questions. The new format was more accessible (easier to understand information about the effects (MD 0.4, SE 0.19); and displayed results in a way that was more helpful for decision making (MD 0.5 SE 0.18), Overall, participants preferred the new format (MD 2.8, SD 1.6).
Dobbin s 2009 (64)	Evidence Summarie s	text	Targeted, tailored emails	Short summary including key findings and recommendations	The post intervention change in Global Evidence-Informed Decision making was 0.74 (95% CI 0.26-1.22) for the group

Masset 2013 (137, 140)	Policy Brief	text, colour leaflet	Email	Introduction to the problem, description of methodology, conclusions and policy implications, 2 versions had expert commentary	receiving only access to healthevidence.ca; - 0.42 (-1.10, 0.26) for the group receiving tailored, targeted emails; and -0.09 (-0.78, 0.60) for the knowledge broker group. The changes in health policies and programs (HPP) after the intervention were -0.28 (- 1.20, 0.65) for the group receiving only access to the healthevidence.ca website; 1.67 (0.37, 2.97) for the group receiving tailored, targeted messages; and -0.19 (- 1.50, 1.12) for the group with access to a knowledge brokers. The tailored, targeted messages are more effective than the knowledge broker intervention or access to <u>www.health- evidence.ca</u> in organizations with a culture that highly values research. Respondents with stronger beliefs about the agricultural interventions at baseline rated the policy brief more favourably. The policy brief was less effective in changing respondents' ratings of the strength of the evidence and effectiveness of the intervention.
Opiyo 2013 (138)	Summary of Findings table, graded entry summary	text, tables	Email	Summary of Findings table Graded entry format included a summary and interpretation of main findings and conclusions, a contextually framed narrative report, and Summary of Findings table	No differences between groups in the odds of correct responses to key clinical questions. Both packs B and C improved understanding. Pack C compared to pack A was associated with a significantly higher mean 'value and accessibility' score. Pack C

	of evidence				compared to pack A, was associated with a 1.5 higher odds of judgments about the quality of evidence being clear and accessible. More than half of participants preferred narrative report formats to the full version of the SR (53% versus 25%). A higher respondent percentage (60%) found SRs to be more difficult to read compared to narrative reports, but some (17%) said that
					SRs were easy to read. About half of the participants (51%) found SRs to be easier to read compared to summary-of-findings tables (26%).
Vandvi k 2012 (139)	Summary of Findings table	table	Email	Tables presented outcomes, number of participants, summary of findings, and quality assessment using GRADE	Participants liked presentation of study event rates over no study event rates, absolute risk differences over absolute risks, and additional information in table cells over footnotes. Panelists presented with time frame information in the tables, and not only in footnotes, were more likely to properly answer questions regarding time frame and those presented with risk differences and not absolute risks were more likely to rightly interpret confidence intervals for absolute effects. Information was considered easy to find and to comprehend, and also helpful in making recommendations regardless of table format.

4.2.3 Study Quality Assessment



The summary of the Risk of Bias assessments is presented in Figure 3 and details are provided in appendix 5.

Figure 3: Risk of Bias

Two studies were assessed as low risk of bias for random sequence generation (64, 141) and the others were assessed as unclear (135, 137-139). For allocation concealment, four studies were assessed as unclear (64, 135, 137, 138, 140) and two studies assessed as low risk of bias (139, 141). Baseline outcome measurements were similar and therefore low risk of bias in two studies (64, 137, 140) and unclear in four (135, 138, 139, 141). Baseline characteristics were also similar in two studies (135, 137, 140) and unclear in the others (64, 138, 139, 141). Incomplete outcome data was assessed as low risk of bias for four studies (64, 138, 139, 141) but high for two studies (135, 137, 140). These two studies had very high rates of attrition; Brownson et al. had an overall response rate of 35% and the Masset study had 50% attrition

between baseline and first follow-up (135). Prevention of knowledge of allocated interventions was assessed as unclear for four of the studies (64, 135, 137, 138, 140). One study reported that panelists, data collection, and data analysis were blinded (139) and one reported that allocation was done in real-time when the survey was completed and these were therefore assessed as low risk of bias (141). Adequate protection from contamination was assessed as unclear for four studies. The Dobbins study included public health departments from across Canada and therefore little risk of contamination was done in real-time when completing the survey leaving little risk of contamination (141). All studies were assessed as low risk of bias for selective outcome reporting.

Most outcomes were assessed as moderate certainty of evidence using GRADE (83). Reasons for downgrading the evidence were due to unclear risk of bias or small sample sizes. Perceived desirability of the summaries was assessed as high certainty of evidence. The assessments are included in table 4.

4.2.4 Evidence of Effectiveness

We generated a Summary of Findings table for this review (Table 4). This is a narrative summary of all studies assessing a particular outcome domain, pooled across different policy brief formats.

Table 5: Summary of Findings

Evidence summaries to increase policy makers' use of systematic review evidence							
Patient or population: Policy makers and health system managers							
Intervention: evidence summaries based on systematic review							
Comparison: any comparison							
Outcomes	Impact	No of Participants (studies)	Quality of the evidence (GRADE)				
Use of systematic review evidence in decision making	 Little to no difference in effect on evidence-informed decision making when compared to access to a knowledge broker or online registry of research (64). Little to no difference in effect on self-reported likelihood of using data-driven versus story-driven policy briefs (with state-level or local-level data) (135). 	399 (2)	⊕⊕⊕⊖ moderate ¹				
Understanding, knowledge and/or beliefs	 One study found little to no effect on understanding of information when provided in different Summary of Findings table formats(139)while the other found that those provided with a new version of the summary of findings table had consistently higher proportions of correct answers assessing understanding of key findings provided in the table (141). Little to no effect in understanding of information for a graded entry format compared to an summary of findings table or systematic review alone (138). Little to no effect on changing participants' beliefs about the strength of the evidence for those who already had beliefs but 		⊕⊕⊕⊝ moderate ¹				

Moderate quality: Furtestimate. Low quality: Further rechange the estimate.	esearch is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of e ther research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence esearch is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence is are very uncertain about the estimate.	in the estimat	
GRADE Working Grou		<u></u>	
Perceived desirability of the summaries	Alternate versions of the summary of findings were preferred (139, 141).	378 (2)	⊕⊕⊕⊕ high
Perceived understandability of the summaries	All formats of the policy brief were reported as easy to understand (135). Graded entry formats were easier to understand the summary of findings tables or systematic reviews alone.(138)	356 (2)	$\oplus \oplus \oplus \ominus$ moderate ¹
Perceived usefulness and usability of systematic review summaries	The graded entry format was rated higher than the systematic review alone and there was little to no difference between the ratings for the summary of findings table and the systematic review alone (138). Different summary of findings table formats had little to no effect in one study(139), but a new summary of findings format was found to be more accessible than the standard summary of findings in another (141),		⊕⊕⊕⊝ moderate ¹
Perceived credibility of the summaries	Little to no difference in perceived credibility for different versions of the policy brief (data-driven versus story-driven, local versus state-level data) (135).	291 (1)	$ \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \ominus \\ moderate^1 $
	increased the number of participants who had beliefs about the strength of the evidence (137, 140).		

1. Unclear ROB

4.2.5 Primary Outcomes:

4.2.5.1 Use of summaries in decision making

Two studies assessed self-reported use of summaries in decision-making. First, Dobbins et al. assessed instrumental use; the change in global evidence informed decision making (EIDM, defined as the extent to which research evidence was considered in a recent decision) after 18 months. The authors found that the intervention had no significant effect on EIDM. This study also reported on evidence-based public health policies and programs as a measure of the actual number of strategies, policies, and interventions for health body weight promotion among children that were implemented by the health department. For this outcome, the group that received the targeted, tailored messages had a significant increase in evidence-based public health policies and programs.

The study by Brownson et al. asked policy makers how likely they would be to use the evidence summary in decision making classified as conceptual use of research. On a 5-point Likert scale (where 1 is strongly disagree and 5 is strongly agree) there was little to no difference based on the type of policy brief (data-driven versus story driven) (range 3.3 to 3.4). However, there were differences in self-reported likelihood of using the policy brief depending on type of policymaker. Staff members reported being most likely to use the story-focused brief with state-level data (mean rating of 3.4, 95% confidence interval (CI) 3.0 to 3.9) and least likely to use the data-focused brief with state level data (4.1, 95% CI 3.6 to 4.6) and least likely to use story-focused brief with state-level data (3.1, 95% CI 2.6 to 3.6) (135).

4.2.5.2 Understanding, knowledge, and/or beliefs

Carrasco-Labra et al. found that respondents receiving the new summary of findings format had a higher proportion of correct answers for almost all questions. These included the ability

to interpret footnotes (risk difference (RD) 7%, p=0.18), ability to determine risk difference (RD 63%, p=<0.001), understanding of quality of evidence and treatment effect (RD=62%, p=<0.001), understanding of the quality of evidence (RD 7%, p=0.06), and ability to quantify risk (RD 6%, p=0.06) (141). However, for one question, the ability to relate the number of participants and studies to outcomes, the group receiving the standard summary of findings scored slightly higher (RD -3%, p=1.0).

The Masset study examined changes in beliefs about the effectiveness of the intervention as well as the strength of the evidence included in the policy briefs. The authors found that the policy brief increased the number of participants who had an opinion about the strength of the evidence (e.g. those who did not have an opinion at baseline formed an opinion based on the policy brief) but was less effective in changing participants' ratings of the strength of the evidence or the effectiveness of the intervention (137). The policy brief did not change opinions of those who had an opinion at baseline about the evidence and effectiveness.

The Opiyo study found little to no difference between interventions for the odds of correct responses to questions about the intervention (adjusted odds ratio (OR) for summary of findings table compared to systematic review alone was 0.59, 95% CI 0.32 to 1.07, and for graded entry format compared to systematic review alone OR 0.66, 95% CI 0.36 to 1.21) however both of these indicated that the odds of correct responses were higher for the groups who received an evidence summary or summary of findings (138). However, when comparing groups of participants, both the summary of findings tables and the graded entry formats slightly improved understanding for policy makers (summary of findings table compared to systematic review alone adjusted OR 1.5, 95% CI 0.15-15.15 and for graded entry format compared to systematic review alone, 1.5 (0.64-3.54) (138).

Finally, Vandvik et al. reported little to no difference in participants' understanding of information in the different table formats for most items (range 80% to 97% for table A compared to 69% to 92% for table B, p-values from 0.26 to 0.86) However, those with table A had higher scores for two items: time period for risk estimates (58% compared to 11%, p<0.0001) and the range in which the effect may lie (95% versus 54%, p<0.0001) (139).

4.2.6 Secondary Outcomes:

4.2.6.1 Credibility of the summaries

Brownson et al. reported little to no differences in credibility for the different intervention formats. Mean scores for perceived credibility ranged from 4.4 to 4.5 on a 5-point Likert scale (135). For different policymaker groups there were also little to no differences with mean scores ranging from 4.2 to 4.5 for staff members, 4.3 to 4.7 for legislators, and 4.3 to 4.6 for executives (135).

The Masset study assessed how convincing the policy brief was, how robust the methodology was, and the strength of the evidence. Participants who had stronger beliefs about the evidence at baseline rated the policy brief more favourably (137).

4.2.6.2 Perceived usefulness and usability of the summaries

The Carrasco-Labra study reported that the new summary of findings format was more accessible than the standard format (141). This was assessed by asking respondents about their ease of finding the information about the effects (MD 0.4, SE 0.19, p=0.04) and ease of understanding the information (MD 0.5, SE 0.2, p=0.011). The respondents also reported that the new format displayed results in a way that was more helpful for decision making (MD 0.5, SE 0.18, p=0.011).

Opiyo et al. measured this outcome by assessing the 'value and accessibility' of each intervention. The graded entry format received a higher mean score than the systematic review alone (adjusted mean difference (MD) 0.52 (95% CI 0.06 to 0.99). There was little to no difference in effect when comparing the summary of findings table and the systematic review alone (MD -0.11, 95% CI -0.71 to 0.48) (138).

Vandvik et al. reported that accessibility of information for quality of evidence as well as absolute and relative effects was rated similarly with no significant differences between groups (139). Only pooled results were presented.

4.2.6.3 Perceived understandability of the summaries

All the groups in the Brownson et al. study reported that the summaries were easy to understand (135). Mean ratings ranged from 4.3 to 4.4 on a 5-point Likert scale. For the different policymaker groups, there was little to no difference with mean scores ranging from 4.3 to 4.5 for staff members and legislators and 4.1 to 4.4 for executives (135).

The study by Opiyo et al. reported that 60% (95% CI: 48% to 73%) of the participants found systematic reviews to be more difficult to read than the narrative reports included in the graded entry formats. 51% (95% CI: 38% to 63%) compared to 26% (95% CI: 15% to 37%) found systematic reviews to be easier to read than summary of findings tables while 53% (95% CI: 41% to 65%) compared to 25% (95% CI: 14% to 36%) preferred the narrative report format (graded entry) to the full systematic review (138).

4.2.6.4 Perceived desirability of the summaries

The two studies of different summary of findings formats assessed this outcome. One study found that participants preferred the presentation of study event rates versus not having them (median 1, interquartile range (IQR) 1, on 1-7 scale where 1 was strong preference for and 7 was strong preference against), absolute risk differences versus presentation of absolute risks (median 2, IQR 3), and having the additional information embedded in table versus having it as footnotes (median 1, IQR 2). No significant differences found for the placement of the column for overall quality of evidence (either as the final column or before the effect size) or the overall table format (differing by column headings and order of columns) (139).

The other study found that overall, respondents preferred the new summary of findings format (MD 2.8, SD 1.6) (141).

None of the included studies reported on policy makers' perceived relevance of the summaries.

4.2.7 Effect modifiers

The organizational research culture was found to influence the effect of the intervention on evidence-based public health policies and programs in one study which found that tailored, targeted messages were more effective than access to a database alone (healthevidence.ca) or access to a knowledge broker when the organization valued research evidence in decision-making (64).

The Carrasco-Labra study found that the number of years of experience of the respondents modified the effect on understanding by more than 10% (adjusted OR 1.83; 95% CI 0.91 to 3.67) for the questions about the ability to determine a risk difference. For the question assessing whether respondents understand the quality of evidence and treatment effect combined, the authors found that years of experience, familiarity with GRADE, and level of training modified the effect by more than 10% (adjusted OR 0.72; 95% CI 0.20 to 2.56).

4.3 Results for User Testing (Formative Evaluation) of E4E Summaries

Five panels of stakeholders were developed including at least six members per panel. The characteristics of the stakeholders are summarized in table 6. From these panels, 5 user tests were conducted, one for each topic area.

	N (%)	
Total	32	
Male	26 (81.3)	
Female	6 (18.8)	
Country		
High-income	21 (65.6)	
Low- and middle-income	11 (34.4)	
Australia	1 (3.1)	
Argentina	1 (3.1)	
Cameroon	2 (6.3)	
Canada	6 (18.8)	
Chile	1 (3.1)	
India	1 (3.1)	
Italy	1 (3.1)	
Kenya	2 (6.3)	
Lebanon	1 (3.1)	
Pakistan	1 (3.1)	
Peru	1 (3.1)	
South Africa	3 (9.4)	
Switzerland	3 (9.4)	
US	5 (15.6)	
UK	3 (9.4)	
Role		
Clinician	12 (37.5)	
Policy	22 (68.8)	
Researcher	30 (93.8)	
Note: percentages do not add to 100 since stakeholders		
could have multiple roles		

Table 6: Characteristics of Stakeholder Panel members

4.3.1 First impressions

We asked participants to describe their first impressions of the landing page (first page) of the E4E website (Appendix 6). Responses were both negative (n=1) and positive (n=4). For example, one stakeholder commented that the landing page was underwhelming and lacked graphics and an explanation of what the site is about while another liked that the page focused on equity. Two participants said that it took a few seconds of reading the page to fully understand it but that all the information was provided.

We also asked participants to give their first impression of the topic specific landing page (Appendix 7). This page includes a summary table that provides a list of the interventions and outcomes described in the summaries for that topic and indicates the population for which there is evidence (adult men, adult women, children, babies).

Similar to the landing page, two respondents said that although all of the information required to understand this page is provided it takes a few moments of reading.

Three participants stated that they liked the icons provided. Two mentioned that the meaning of the icons was not immediately clear and that a brief explanation is required. One mentioned that he expected the other PROGRESS characteristics to be included as well. However, one commented that the font was quite small, another stated that the page requires additional information for clarity.

Regarding the topics, one mentioned that it looked like a good distribution of topics but another thought that the topics could be reorganized to improve the user experience. For example, public health and nutrition could both be viewed as cross-cutting, therefore, locating a specific summary may be difficult for users of the website. This participant suggested using the categories listed on the WHO Guidelines website as a guide and crossreferencing summaries that may fit into more than one category.

Finally, we asked participants to open a summary and describe their initial spontaneous reaction to the summary after scrolling through it from top to bottom. Comments on the summary ranged from general to very specific to the summary the respondent was viewing.

In general, respondents thought that the sections and headings within the summary were useful. The relevance table seemed interested and useful. One respondent said their first instinct was to look for the reference to the complete review which should be provided earlier on in the summary. Another stated that PROGRESS-Plus and its purpose in the summary was not clear. One asked about the use of the term 'disadvantaged' since it is not commonly used in this person's field.

One respondent liked that the summary presented both narrative text as well as effect sizes.

One respondent stated that a downloadable version of the summary would be helpful for decision makers. One participant asked how a guideline development committee would reference the summary since the relevance includes information that was not included in the original systematic review.

4.3.2 Credibility

Participants were asked to comment on their impression of the credibility of the summaries and whether they would trust the information provided in the summaries. All participants said the summary seemed credible because the website was a Cochrane branded website and they trust Cochrane. Three of the participants added that they consider the evidence to be trustworthy because it comes from a systematic review.

Outcome	Responses	
Credibility	5 Yes	
Usability	3 Yes	
	1 No	
Understandability	5 Yes	
Usefulness	3 Yes	
	2 Maybe	
Desirability	2 Yes	
	1 No	
	2 Maybe	
Valuable	4 Yes	
	1 Maybe	

4.3.3 Sections of the summary

4.3.3.1 Key messages

Participants provided their impression of the first page of the summary which provides the key messages and information about the intervention and its delivery.

Participants suggested that more information on the intervention would be helpful for the readers. Two stakeholders suggested noting whether there were differences in effectiveness for the most and least disadvantaged in the population. For the heading "does it work in the disadvantaged", two participants said to name the actual population included in the review instead of using a generic heading.

However, one stakeholder mentioned that the presentation looked out-dated and that the page is not engaging which might affect the likelihood that a policymaker would continue reading.

4.3.3.2 Summary of Findings table

Participants were asked about their understanding of each section of the Summary of Findings (SOF) table. All participants were familiar with the Cochrane SOF table and each of them commented that the SOF may not be easily understood by those who are not familiar with the format. Two participants mentioned that training may need to be provided to assist users with interpreting this section.

One participant said that the SOF essentially repeats the key messages presented earlier and that for policymakers interested in equity the SOF may be less important than the following table which presents the relevance of the review to disadvantaged communities. This participant suggested switching the order of these two sections.

4.3.3.3 Relevance Table

The relevance table extrapolates information from the review to provide users with some information about how the evidence might apply to their local context. Participants were asked about their impression of this table and the content. Two participants said that this

section was complex. One asked whether two columns, one that explains the findings of the review and the second that interprets those findings for policymakers are needed. This stakeholder suggested keeping the interpretations and providing a link for the findings of the review for those who are interested. One asked whether the section on monitoring and evaluation of the intervention is needed, since this section doesn't seem to provide anything specific for health equity.

One participant mentioned that policy makers may not be familiar with all terms, such as applicability or cost-equity.

Three participants said that this section, while including a section on cost-equity, was lacking details on absolute costs and the cost effectiveness which would be important for policy-makers. One mentioned that the definition of cost-equity should be added to the page.

4.3.3.4 Characteristics of the summary

This section provides a link to the complete review with information to explain the contents of the summary. In general, participants thought this section was fine as is, although three thought that it should be moved higher up in the summary.

4.3.4 Usability

Participants were asked whether they felt the summary was usable; 4 said the summary was usable and one said that it was not. The reason it was considered unusable was that presentation seemed weak. Another said that while usable, more information about the results of the intervention for population subgroups would improve its usability.

4.3.5 Understandability

Participants were asked, in general, whether the summary was easy or difficult to understand. All participants said that the summary was generally easy to understand.

4.3.6 Useful

We asked whether the participant would find this summary useful if he or she was going to make or inform a policy decision about the intervention included in the summary. Two of the respondents said the summary is useful in its current format. One said that the summary was useful but would be improved if additional details about the intervention were provided.

However, another stated that there are useful pieces of the summary but that they need to be reconfigured. Finally, another said that more information related to subgroups is needed to make the summary useful for those making decisions about improving equity. This stakeholder also thought that some more information about the intervention itself is needed in the summary to help policymakers judge the applicability of the results and the relevance of the intervention to their setting.

4.3.7 Desirability

Participants were asked whether they "liked" the summary. Two participants said yes. All the others required some changes to the summary, such as changing the presentation and improving the web design, including a downloadable version, and rearranging some of the content.

Improvements suggested included improving the presentation and formatting, adding a case study with local relevance, reorganizing sections, creating a downloadable version, adding more information about subgroups, hiding the numbers (focusing on the narrative with links to reveal the numbers if desired), and translating the summaries into other languages.

4.3.8 Valuable

Participants were asked whether a series of summaries such as those included in E4E would be valuable to them in their policy-making position. Three participants said that a series of these summaries is valuable. One said that a series of summaries may be valuable because the content is valuable but the current presentation of the summaries is weak. To increase the value of the summaries, participants suggested improving the web formatting of the website and its presentation, including adding information from additional sources to increase the applicability information and include information on subgroups if these are not available in the original systematic review, and one noted that it would be helpful to mention that in many LMIC settings Cochrane systematic reviews are open access.

4.3.9 Findability

We asked participants to provide suggestions for disseminating these summaries to decision makers. They suggested disseminating information about the collection of summaries through professional networks. They also suggested ensuring the original Cochrane reviews provide a link to the E4E summaries.

This chapter contains text from the two published qualifying manuscripts submitted as per the TRIBE PhD requirements: (1) O'Neill J, Tabish H, Welch V, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Clarke M, Evans T, Pardo Pardo J, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P. Applying an equity lens to interventions: using PROGRESS ensures consideration of socially stratifying factors to illuminate inequities in health. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology. 2014, 67 (1), pg. 56-64. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.08.005 (2) Petkovic J, Welch V, Jacob MH, Yoganathan M, Ayala AP, Cunningham H, Tugwell P. The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review. Implement Sci. 2016 Dec 9;11(1):162.

5 DISCUSSION

This thesis has presented the rationale and justification for an acronym, PROGRESS, which is useful for identifying potentially disadvantaged populations so that differences in effects of interventions may be considered. PROGRESS was then used as the basis for defining characteristics associated with disadvantage throughout the development and user testing of Evidence for Equity. PROGRESS was used as a framework for judging whether a systematic review has assessed interventions that may have effects on reducing inequities and then to describe which determinants of health are addressed by the E4E summaries. These systematic reviews will be eligible for the E4E project and will be summarized to provide policy makers with evidence for reducing inequities. The format of the Evidence for Equity summaries were influenced by the results of a systematic review to identify the most effective components of the summaries for increasing policy makers' use of the evidence as well as assess the effectiveness of such summaries on policy makers' use of the evidence. A small formative evaluation of these summaries was conducted so that the collection can be expanded and formally launched to assist policy makers making decisions about interventions that may improve health equity.

The acronym PROGRESS has been used as a framework to guide the conceptualization of disadvantage, for data extraction and to inform equity analyses (21) and has been used by systematic reviewers (24, 38-46). The examples provided above for each characteristic of the PROGRESS acronym demonstrate the importance of applying an equity lens to interventions as a strategy for ameliorating the gap between the most and least disadvantaged. The characteristics included in PROGRESS will not indicate disadvantage in every situation. The context in which a person or population is situated will influence whether the PROGRESS characteristics indicate disadvantage. A certain level of judgement is necessary to determine this relationship. In addition, each of the PROGRESS factors requires careful consideration regarding their definition and classification, as well as their interaction with other contextual elements. Researchers need to consider the theoretical approaches to each of the PROGRESS factors, as well as their expected influence on outcomes. PROGRESS is not an exhaustive list of all possible characteristics that may contribute to inequities. However, it illustrates the multidimensionality of the distribution of health within a population.

70
PROGRESS was used to classify interventions included in Evidence for Equity systematic review summaries. For example, summaries of malaria interventions (e.g. insecticide-treated bed nets) were linked to icons indicating that place of residence, gender, and age are important considerations. Place of residence is important since malaria is endemic in certain areas; gender is important since pregnant women are particularly vulnerable to malaria and it can lead to complications for the developing fetus; and age because malaria is a major cause of child mortality. These classifications assist decision makers who may have particular requirements, such as improving child health, to consider when developing programs and/or policies.

Equity considerations are often limited to a single social stratifier. The use of the acronym PROGRESS can help systematic reviewers and other researchers apply an equity lens through the use of a spectrum of social stratifiers across which there may be differences in effects on health equity. The use of PROGRESS can help avoid unintended intervention effects that may increase the gap between the most and least disadvantaged, however, all interventions should be monitored to determine whether the gap in health outcomes is narrowing or widening.

The systematic review has summarized the evidence on the use of systematic review summaries in policy-making, policy makers' understanding of systematic review evidence, and different components and design features of these summaries. Overall, the findings suggest that evidence summaries are likely easier to understand than complete systematic reviews. However, their ability to increase the use of systematic review evidence in policymaking is unclear.

The results of this systematic review were used in the development of 25 pilot E4E summaries; specifically we used the graded entry approach and a modified summary of findings table. These summaries were posted to the Campbell and Cochrane Equity Methods Group website and used for user testing with a small group of Stakeholders.

Overall, the user tests revealed that while the content and graded entry format were considered useful and valuable by stakeholders, the presentation on the website can benefit from the suggested changes to encourage use of the summaries by policy makers.

There are several limitations to this work. Measuring policy makers' use of systematic review evidence in decision making is challenging since decision making is a complex process. Other studies have noted the inherent challenges in measuring this outcome since many factors contribute to decision making and it is often difficult for an individual to identify which factors had a role in their final decision (64, 144). While policy makers may access research and consider it in their decision making, other information outside of that included in the research report such as the policy maker or government's values, political considerations, and judgments about the local context are also important and play a role in decision making (145). Instead of determining the actual use of research in decision making, we included studies which assessed self-reported use of research or other outcomes, such as perceived credibility or relevance since these may affect the likelihood of research use in decision-making.

In addition, the systematic review is limited by the indexing of studies in this area. To address this issue, a broad search strategy adapted from similar systematic reviews was used. It identified over 10,000 references but resulted in a low yield of included studies. Furthermore, the methods used in the included studies were poorly reported. For example, only two studies adequately reported on random sequence generation or allocation concealment, which means that most studies have unclear risk of bias.

The interventions assessed in the studies included in this systematic review are quite diverse with a variety of outcome measures. We included a broad range of interventions to provide an overview of the evidence on systematic review derivative products. These products have important differences in design and source material. For example, a policy brief includes evidence from one or more systematic reviews and includes information from additional sources (55, 58) whereas a summary of findings table reports results for a single systematic review. We chose to include all systematic review derivative products since there are limited studies on a single product type. We recognize that this creates a challenge for interpreting the results since the interventions were quite different. Therefore, we have provided a narrative summary of each study and presented an overview of the available evidence.

Our formative evaluation of the E4E website and summaries included only five user tests. However, this is acceptable for this type of study (85). As additional summaries are

developed and more topic areas are added, we will conduct further user tests to ensure the revised format is useful, useable, and credible for our target audience.

More research is needed to determine whether evidence summaries can increase the use of systematic reviews by policy makers and health system managers. Two protocols for ongoing studies were identified by our systematic review which is promising as the results of these studies will enhance the available evidence about the effectiveness of evidence summaries (142, 143). Other relevant studies assessing the effectiveness of systematic review derivatives that did not use an eligible study design (e.g. used interviews or other methods without a control group) were identified (7, 82). One of these studies was intended to be a RCT and process evaluation but was not eligible for our review because poor recruitment (only 15% of the planned sample) resulted in the termination of the trial (82). This demonstrates the difficulty with recruiting these types of participants. Recruitment for the process evaluation remained low and the authors noted that those included are likely those already more interested in using systematic review derivatives (82). The authors noted that for future RCTs recruitment may be more successful achieved from randomizing divisions versus individuals since the nature of policymaking is quite complex and often not completed at the individual level. Additionally, we identified other studies that were not focused on policy makers but rather clinicians (146, 147) or the public (148). These studies demonstrated that evidence summaries can improve understanding of research evidence within these populations however use of evidence in decision making was not assessed.

It is important to note that only two of the studies included in the systematic review compared the evidence summary to a full systematic review or access to a database of systematic reviews. The others compared different versions of evidence summaries and, in general, found little to no differences in the effects. Had these studies included systematic reviews as a control group the results may be different. Additional research on the use of evidence summaries derived from systematic reviews is needed.

A previously conducted systematic review identified poor access to high quality and relevant research as a barrier to the use of research evidence by policy makers (62). Evidence summaries can address this barrier by increasing access to systematic review evidence provided that policy makers are aware that these products are available. Our review has not identified the best way to disseminate these products although one study found that targeted,

tailored messages improved research use by policy makers (64). Future developers of systematic review products should collaborate with policy makers to ensure that their summaries are relevant to those making decisions in practice (62). Future studies should include an assessment of delivery strategies since the effectiveness of the systematic review derivative product in practice will be impacted by policy makers' knowledge of and access to the summaries themselves. Our included studies suggest that evidence summaries have a small effect on improving knowledge and understanding and should be created. However, we have very little evidence to inform the design of evidence summaries since we only found a handful of different formats (none the same), and there was little to no difference between formats when compared directly.

Based on the results of the user tests, the E4E summaries and website will be revised. To further develop the E4E special collection, additional summaries which provide evidence on interventions that may reduce inequities will be added. This will include additional summaries on the five topic areas already included as well as the introduction of additional categories. The website will be officially launched so that policy makers and other decision makers can access high quality systematic review evidence in summary format with the aims of increasing the use of systematic review evidence and reducing global health inequities.

This chapter contains text from the two published qualifying manuscripts submitted as per the TRIBE PhD requirements: (1) O'Neill J, Tabish H, Welch V, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Clarke M, Evans T, Pardo Pardo J, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P. Applying an equity lens to interventions: using PROGRESS ensures consideration of socially stratifying factors to illuminate inequities in health. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology. 2014, 67 (1), pg. 56-64. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.08.005 (2) Petkovic J, Welch V, Jacob MH, Yoganathan M, Ayala AP, Cunningham H, Tugwell P. The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review. Implement Sci. 2016 Dec 9;11(1):162.

6 CONCLUSION

The first part of this thesis has described the acronym PROGRESS and shown that it can be used as a framework and aide-memoire that is useful in ensuring an equity lens is applied in the conduct, reporting, and use of research, specifically systematic reviews. The PROGRESS acronym was then used to classify populations included in the systematic reviews chosen for the E4E summaries.

In the second part, the systematic review found that evidence summaries are likely easier to understand than complete systematic reviews. However, their ability to increase the use of systematic review evidence in policymaking is unclear. Additionally, more research assessing the different formats of evidence summaries and their effect on increasing policy makers' use of systematic review evidence is needed.

The results of the user tests of the E4E summaries show that the 1-1-3-25 graded entry format was perceived as useful by our stakeholders and a series of such summaries was considered valuable; however, the presentation of the summaries needs to be improved.

Together, the results of the systematic review and user tests show that the graded entry format of evidence summaries is useful for decision makers. Evidence from Cochrane and therefore E4E, since it is included on a Cochrane website, are viewed as credible, however the presentation of the summaries needs to be improved to ensure that once a policymaker finds the summary, it successfully engages them enough to read through the complete summary and access the complete review.

We were unable to confirm the hypothesis that targeted evidence summaries increase policy makers understanding of the evidence. However, our systematic review found that the graded entry format likely increases policy maker understanding of the evidence. Our user tests showed that the graded entry approach was likeable by our participants. To investigate this further, a randomized controlled trial to assess whether the E4E summaries increase policy makers' understanding of the evidence compared to the complete systematic reviews could be conducted.

7 SAŽETAK

Donosioci odluka sve češće koriste sustavne preglede za donošenje odluka, definiranje politika i odlučivanje o programima. Te odluke znaju se koristiti i bez korištenja dokaza iz istraživanja ili bez propisnog i transparentnog procjenjivanja kvalitete dokaza. Međutim, sustavni pregledi koje bi trebali koristiti često koriste složen tehnički jezik, nemaju važne informacije o kontekstu i obično su to dugački dokumenti koji ne moraju nužno biti lako dostupni donosiocima odluka. Stoga je nužno razviti odgovarajuće sažetke sustavnih pregleda.

Nejednakosti u zdravstvu su razlike u zdravstvenim ishodima koje se mogu izbjeći. Sustavni pregledi mogu pomoći u smanjenju nejednakosti u zdravstvu promatranjem dokaza o intervencijama koje mogu djelovati na te nejednakosti. U sustavnim pregledima bilo bi potrebno razmotriti pitanje jednakosti, jer su donosioci odluka naveli da je to važno za donošenje odluka i politika. Međutim, to znači da bi autori sustavnih pregleda trebali razmotriti učinke intervencija u različitim podskupinama populacije koje mogu imati veći rizik od nejednakosti.

U ovoj disertaciji 1) istražen je proces koji opisuje akronim PROGRESS-Plus. Taj akronim obuhvaća razmatranje mjesta stanovanja, rase/etniciteta/kulture/jezika, zaposlenja, spola, religije, stupnja obrazovanja, socioekonomskog statusa i društvenog kapitala. Procjena po tom akronimu pomaže autorima sustavnih pregleda u prepoznavanju pojedinačnih ugroženih populacija, 2) proveden je sustavni pregled čiji je cilj bila procjena djelotvornosti sažetaka o dokazima među donosiocima odluka i upraviteljima u zdravstvenom sustavu s ciljem korištenja dokaza iz sustavnih pregleda, i 3) provedeno je istraživanje među korisnicima o pilot uzorku sažetaka sustavnih pregleda.

Sustavni pregled dokaza o sažetcima zaključio je da je pristup postupnog ulaza povećao korisnost tih sažetaka. Takav format je zatim korišten kako bi se napravili sažetci na temelju formata E4E (engl. Evidence for Equity). Ti pilot sažetci pozitivno su ocijenjeni od strane donosioca odluka, koji su dali i korisne komentare za poboljšanje izgleda i prezentacije dokaza, što bi povećalo njihovu vrijednost i iskoristivost.

8 SUMMARY

While policy makers are increasingly using systematic reviews for decision making, policy and program decisions are often made without the use of research evidence or without appropriately and transparently appraising the quality of the evidence. However, systematic reviews often contain technical language, lack important contextual information and are usually long documents that may not be easily accessible by those in decision making roles. For these reasons, the development of summaries of systematic reviews has become more common.

Health inequities are avoidable differences in health outcomes. Systematic reviews can help reduce health inequities by providing evidence on interventions that can address inequities. Equity considerations in systematic reviews are useful for policy making and policy makers have indicated that systematic reviews are useful sources of evidence for decision making. However, this requires systematic review authors consider the effects of the intervention on population subgroups that may be at risk for disadvantage.

We have: 1) described the acronym PROGRESS-Plus to assist systematic review authors in identifying potentially disadvantaged populations, 2) conducted a systematic review to assess the effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews, and 3) conducted user tests with a small sample of stakeholders on a collection of pilot summaries of systematic reviews.

The systematic review of evidence summaries found that the graded entry approach increased usability. We used this format to develop E4E. Our pilot summaries were considered useful by our stakeholders however, while the format was positively received improvements to the overall look and presentation of the summaries is needed to increase their value.

9 REFERENCES

1. WHO. 10 facts on health inequalities and their causes. World Health Organization; n.d. [Accessed April 12, 2017].

2. Whitehead M. The concepts and principles of equity and health. Int. J. Health Serv.. 1992;22(3):429-45.

3. Welch V, Petticrew M, Tugwell P, Moher D, O'Neill J, al. e. PRISMA-Equity 2012 Extension: Reporting Guidelines for Systematic Reviews with a Focus on Health Equity. PLOS Med. 2012;9(10):e1001333.

4. Lavis JN, Davies HT, Gruen RL, Walshe K, Farquhar CM. Working within and beyond the Cochrane Collaboration to make systematic reviews more useful to healthcare managers and policy makers. Healthcare Policy/Politiques de Sante. 2006;1(2):21-33.

5. Petticrew M, Whitehead M, Macintyre SJ, Graham H, Egan M. Evidence for public health policy on inequalities: 1: the reality according to policymakers. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004;58(10):811-6.

6. Higgins JPT, Green S, (editors). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011.

Rosenbaum SE, Glenton C, Wiysonge CS, Abalos E, Mignini L, Young T, et al.
 Evidence summaries tailored to health policy-makers in low- and middle-income countries.
 Bull World Health Organ. 2011;89(1):54-61.

8. Lavis JN, Posada FB, Haines A, Osei E. Use of research to inform public policymaking. Lancet. 2004;364(9445):1615-21.

9. Cates C, Stovold E, Welsh E. How to make sense of a Cochrane systematic review. Breathe. 2014;10:134-44.

10. Cochrane. What is a systematic review. n.d. Available from:

https://www.campbellcollaboration.org/research-resources/writing-a-campbell-systematic-review/systemic-review.html. Accessed April 12, 2017.

11. Haidich AB. Meta-analysis in medical research. Hippokratia. 2010;14(Suppl 1):29-37.

12. Cochrane. What is Cochrane evidence and how can it help you? n.d. Available from: http://www.cochrane.org/what-is-cochrane-evidence. Accessed April 12, 2017.

13. Cochrane. Our vision, mission, and principles. n.d. Available from:

http://www.cochrane.org/ca/about-us/our-vision-mission-and-principles. Accessed April 12, 2017.

14. Smith R. The Cochrane Collaboration at 20. BMJ. 2013;347:f7383.

15. Campbell Collaboration. Our vision, mission and key principles. n.d. Available from: https://www.campbellcollaboration.org/about-campbell/vision-mission-and-principle.html. Accessed April 12, 2017.

 Petticrew M, Welch V, Tugwell P. 'It is surely a great criticism of our profession...' The next 20 years of equity-focused systematic reviews. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2014;68(4):291-2.

Cochrane. About us. n.d. Available from: http://www.cochrane.org/ca/about-us.
 Accessed April 12, 2017.

 Campbell Collaboration. Methods Policy Briefs. n.d. Available from: https://www.campbellcollaboration.org/methods-policy-briefs.html. Accessed April 12, 2017.

19. Campbell Collaboration. Improving the evidence base for social policy and practice. n.d. Available from: https://www.campbellcollaboration.org/images/pdf/plain-

language/Campbell_mal_Campbell_Collaboration_Improving_the_evidence_base_for_social _policy_and_practice.pdf. Accessed April 12, 2017.

20. Petrosino A. Reflections on the genesis of the Campbell Collaboration. The Experimental Criminologist. 2013;8:9-12.

21. Evans T, Brown H. Road traffic crashes: operationalizing equity in the context of health sector reform. Inj Control Saf Promot. 2003;10(1-2):11-2.

22. Welch VA, Petticrew M, O'Neill J, Waters E, Armstrong R, Bhutta ZA, et al. Health equity: evidence synthesis and knowledge translation methods. Syst Rev. 2013;2:43.

23. WHO. The World Health Report: Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2010.

24. Lorenc T, Petticrew M, Welch V, Tugwell P. What types of interventions generate inequalities? Evidence from systematic reviews. J Epidemiol Community Health.
2013;67(2):190-3.

25. Becerra-Posada F, Serre A, Tristan M, Becerril-Montekio V, Poulain S, Ribeiro A, et al. Multilateral cooperation between Africa, Latin America and Europe to detect successful policies for tackling maternal and child health inequalities. Council on Health Research for Development. 2012.

26. Diderichsen F, Evans T, whitehead M. The Social Basis of Disparities in Health. In: Evans T, whitehead M, Diderichsen F, Bhuiya A, Wirth M, editors. Challenging Inequities in Health: From Ethics to Action. New York: Oxford University Press; 2001.

27. Pope C, Mays N, Popay J. Informing policy making and management in healthcare: the place for synthesis. Healthcare Policy/Politiques de Sante. 2006;1(2):43-8.

28. Lavis J, Davies H, Oxman A, Denis JL, Golden-Biddle K, Ferlie E. Towards systematic reviews that inform health care management and policy-making. J Health Serv Res Policy. 2005;10 Suppl 1:35-48.

29. Welch V, Petticrew M, Ueffing E, Benkhalti Jandu M, Brand K, Dhaliwal B, et al. Does consideration and assessment of effects on health equity affect the conclusions of systematic reviews? A methodology study. PLOS One. 2012;7(3):e31360.

30. Petticrew M, Tugwell P, Kristjansson E, Oliver S, Ueffing E, Welch V. Damned if you do, damned if you don't: subgroup analysis and equity. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2012;66(1):95-8

31. Shen T, Habicht JP, Chang Y. Effect of economic reforms on child growth in urban and rural areas of China. New Engl J Med. 1996;335(6):400-6.

32. Evans T, Whitehead M, Diderichsen F, Bhuiya A, Wirth M. Introduction. In: Evans T, Whitehead M, Diderichsen F, Bhuiya A, Wirth M, Editors. Challenging Inequities in Health: From Ethics to Action. New York: Oxford University Press; 2001.

33. Bonu S, Rani M, Baker TD. The impact of the national polio immunization campaign on levels and equity in immunization coverage: evidence from rural North India. Soc Sci Med. 2003;57(10):1807-19.

34. Peter F, Evans T. Ethical Dimension of Health Equity. In: Evans T, Whitehead M, Diderichsen F, Bhuiya A, Wirth M, Editors. Challenging Inequities in Health: From Ethics to Action. New York: Oxford University Press; 2001.

35. WHO. World Health Statistics 2012. World Health Organization, 2012.

36. Wolfe R. Working (in) the gap: A critical examination of the race/culture divide in human services. Edmonton, Alberta: University of Alberta 2010.

37. Victora CG, Vaughan JP, Barros FC, Silva AC, Tomasi E. Explaining trends in inequities: evidence from Brazilian child health studies. Lancet. 2000;356(9235):1093-8.

Borkhoff CM, Wieland ML, Myasoedova E, Ahmad Z, Welch V, Hawker GA, et al.
Reaching those most in need: A scoping review of interventions to improve health care
quality for disadvantaged populations with osteoarthritis. Arthrit Care Res. 2011;63(1):39-52.
Welch V, Petticrew M, Ueffing E, Jandu MB, Brand K, Dhaliwal B, et al. Does
Consideration and Assessment of Effects on Health Equity Affect the Conclusions of
Systematic Reviews? A Methodology Study. PLOS One. 2012;7(3).

40. Welch V, Tugwell P, Petticrew M, de Montigny J, Ueffing E, Kristjansson B, et al. How effects on health equity are assessed in systematic reviews of interventions. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010(12):MR000028.

41. Caird J, Kavanagh J, Oliver K, Oliver S, O'Mara A, Stansfield C, et al. Childhood obesity and educational attainment: a systematic review. London: Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London, 2011.

42. Kavanagh J, Oliver S, Caird J, Tucker H, Greaves A, Harden A, et al. Inequalities and the mental health of young people: a systematic review of secondary school-based cognitive behavioural interventions London: Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London, 2009.

43. Oliver S, Kavanagh J, Caird J, Lorenc T, Oliver K, Harden A. Health promotion, inequalities and young people's health. A systematic review of research. 2008; Available from:

http://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/cms/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=lsYdLJP8gBI%3d&tabid=2412&mid=44 71&language=en-US.

44. Coren E, Hossain R, Pardo Pardo J, Veras MM, Chakraborty K, Harris H, et al. Interventions for promoting reintegration and reducing harmful behaviour and lifestyles in street-connected children and young people. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;2:CD009823.

45. Welch VA, Awasthi S, Cumberbatch C, Fletcher R, McGowan J, Krishnaratne S, et al. Deworming and Adjuvant Interventions for Improving the Developmental Health and Well-being of Children in Low- and Middle-income Countries: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-analysis (Protocol). The Campbell Library. 2013.

46. Augustincic Polec L, Ueffing E, Welch V, Tanjong Ghohomu E, Pardo Pardo J, Grabowsky M, et al. Strategies to increase the ownership and use of insecticide treated bednets to prevent malaria (Protocol). Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011(6):CD009186.

47. Evans T, Brown H. Road traffic crashes: operationalizing equity in the context of health sector reform. Inj Control Safety Promot. 2003;10(1-2):11-2.

48. Tugwell P, Maxwell L, Welch V, Kristjansson E, Petticrew M, Wells G, et al. Is health equity considered in systematic reviews of the Cochrane Musculoskeletal Group? Arthritis Rheum. 2008;59(11):1603-10.

49. Moser KA, Leon DA, Gwatkin DR. How does progress towards the child mortality millennium development goal affect inequalities between the poorest and least poor? Analysis of demographic and health survey data. BMJ. 2005;331(7526):1180-2.

50. Welch V, Petticrew M, Petkovic J, Moher D, Waters E, White H, et al. Extending the PRISMA statement to equity-focused systematic reviews (PRISMA-E 2012): Explanation and elaboration. Int J Equity Health. 2015;14:92.

51. Kristjansson EA, Robinson V, Petticrew M, MacDonald B, Krasevec J, Janzen L, et al. School feeding for improving the physical and psychosocial health of disadvantaged elementary school children. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007(1):CD004676.

52. Lewin S, Munabi-Babigumira S, Glenton C, Daniels K, Bosch-Capblanch X, van Wyk BE, et al. Lay health workers in primary and community health care for maternal and child health and the management of infectious diseases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010(3):CD004015.

53. Welch V, Smylie J, Kristjansson E, Brand K, Tugwell P, Wells GA. What is the role of systematic reviews in tackling health inequity? Ottawa, Canada: University of Ottawa; 2010.

54. Chalmers I, Fox DM. Increasing the Incidence and Influence of Systematic Reviews on Health Policy and Practice. Am J Public Health. 2016;106(1):11-3.

55. Moat KA, Lavis JN, Abelson J. How contexts and issues influence the use of policyrelevant research syntheses: a critical interpretive synthesis. Milbank Q. 2013;91(3):604-48.

56. Kayabu B, Clarke M. The use of systematic reviews and other research evidence in disasters and related areas: preliminary report of a needs assessment survey. PLOS Currents. 2013;5

57. Evidence Aid E. Who we are. 2017 [Accessed on 06-04-17]; Available from: http://www.evidenceaid.org/who-we-are/.

58. Adam T, Moat KA, Ghaffar A, Lavis JN. Towards a better understanding of the nomenclature used in information-packaging efforts to support evidence-informed policymaking in low- and middle-income countries. Implement Sci. 2014;9:67.

59. Murthy L, Shepperd S, Clarke MJ, Garner SE, Lavis JN, Perrier L, et al. Interventions to improve the use of systematic reviews in decision-making by health system managers, policy makers and clinicians. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;9:CD009401.

60. Perrier L, Mrklas K, Lavis JN, Straus SE. Interventions encouraging the use of systematic reviews by health policymakers and managers: a systematic review. Implement Sci. 2011;6:43.

61. Wallace J, Byrne C, Clarke M. Making evidence more wanted: a systematic review of facilitators to enhance the uptake of evidence from systematic reviews and meta-analyses. Int J Evid Based Healthc. 2012;10(4):338-46.

62. Oliver K, Innvar S, Lorenc T, Woodman J, Thomas J. A systematic review of barriers to and facilitators of the use of evidence by policymakers. BMC Health Serv Res. 2014;14:2.

Petkovic J, Welch V, Tugwell P. Do evidence summaries increase policy-makers' use of evidence from systematic reviews: A systematic review protocol. Systematic Reviews. 2015;4:122.

64. Dobbins M, Hanna SE, Ciliska D, Manske S, Cameron R, Mercer SL, et al. A randomized controlled trial evaluating the impact of knowledge translation and exchange strategies. Implement Sci. 2009;4:61.

65. WHO. Global Health Estimates 2014 Summary Tables: DALY by Cause, Age and Sex 2000-2012. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2014.

66. Black RE, Allen LH, Bhutta ZA, Caulfield LE, de Onis M, Ezzati M, et al. Maternal and child undernutrition: global and regional exposures and health consequences. Lancet. 2008;371(9608):243-60.

67. United Nations. Transforming our world: the 2030 agenda for sustainable development. n.d. Available from:

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/post2015/transformingourworld. Accessed March 18, 2017.

68. United Nations. Sustainable Development Goal 3: Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages. n.d. Available from:

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdg3. Accessed March 18, 2017.

69. Nations U. Sustainable Development Goal 10: Reduce inequality within and among countries. n.d. Available from: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdg10. Accessed March 18, 2017.

70. Dillow S. Using think-aloud protocols in formative evaluation of interactive voice response systems. Int J Speech Technol. 1997;2:165-76.

71. Tessmer M. Formative evaluation alternatives. Performance Improvement Quarterly. 1994;7(1):3-18.

72. Scriven M. The methodology of evaluation. In: Tyler RW, Gagne RM, Scriven M, editors. Perspectives of curriculum evaluation Chicago: Rand McNally; 1967. p. 39-83

73. Dehar M, Casswell S, Duignan P. Formative and process evaluation of health promotion and disease prevention programs. Eval Rev. 1993;17(2):204-20.

74. Sanders JR, Cunningham DJ. A structure for formative evaluation in product development. Rev Educ Res. 1973;43(2):217-36.

75. Tugwell P, Maxwell L, Welch V, Kristjansson E, Petticrew M, Wells G, et al. Is Health Equity Considered in Systematic Reviews of the Cochrane Musculoskeletal Group? Arthrit Rheum. 2008;59(11):1603-10.

76. Sampson M, McGowan J, Lefebvre C, Moher D, Grimshaw J. PRESS: Peer Review of Electronic Search Strategies. Ottawa: Canadian Agency for Drugs and Techonologies in Health, 2008.

77. Redman S, Turner T, Davies H, Williamson A, Haynes A, Brennan S, et al. The SPIRIT Action Framework: A structured approach to selecting and testing strategies to increase the use of research in policy. Soc Sci Med. 2015;136-137:147-55.

 Amara N, Ouimet M, Landry R. New evidence on instrumental, conceptual, and symbolic utilization of university research in government agencies. Sci Commun. 2004;26:75-106.

79. Higgins JPT, Green S (Editors). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011 updated March 2011.

80. : Effective Practice and Organisation of Care (EPOC). What study designs should be included in an EPOC review? EPOC Resources for review authors. Oslo: Norwegian Knowledge Centre for the Health Services; 2016. Available at: <u>http://epoc.cochrane.org/epoc-specific-resources-review-authors</u>.

Sterne JAC, Hernán MA, Reeves BC, Savović J, Berkman ND, Viswanathan M, et al.
 ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomized studies of interventions. BMJ 2016; 355; i4919; doi: 10.1136/bmj.i4919..

82. Wilson MG, Grimshaw JM, Haynes RB, Hanna SE, Raina P, Gruen R, et al. A process evaluation accompanying an attempted randomized controlled trial of an evidence service for health system policymakers. Health Res Policy Syst. 2015;13:78.

83. Guyatt G, Oxman AD, Akl EA, Kunz R, Vist G, Brozek J, et al. GRADE guidelines:
1. Introduction-GRADE evidence profiles and summary of findings tables. J Clin Epidemiol.
2011;64(4):383-94.

84. Creswell JW. Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches. Second Edition ed. Thousand Oaks, California: SAGE Publications; 2003.

85. Hinderer Sova D, Nielsen J. How to recruit participants for usability studies. Fremont, Califorina: Nielsen Norman Group. Available from:

http://s3.amazonaws.com/media.nngroup.com/media/reports/free/How_To_Recruit_Participa nts_for_Usability_Studies.pdf. Accessed April 12, 2017

86. Morville P. User Experience Design. honeycomb model-. Semantic Studios; 2004; Available from: Available from:

http://www.semanticstudios.com/publications/semantics/000029.php. Accessed April 12, 2017.

87. Rosenbaum SE, Glenton C, Cracknell J. User experiences of evidence-based online resources for health professionals: user testing of The Cochrane Library. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. 2008;8:34.

88. Marshall CR, G. . Designing Qualitative Research. Newbury Park: Sage; 1989.

89. Ellaway A, Kirk A, Macintyre S, Mutrie N. Nowhere to play? The relationship between the location of outdoor play areas and deprivation in Glasgow. Health Place. 2007;13(2):557-61.

90. Chaudhury N, Hammer J, Kremer M, Muralidharan K, Rogers FH. Missing in action: teacher and health worker absence in developing countries. J Econ Perspect. 2006;20(1):91-116.

91. Ford ME, Kelly PA. Conceptualizing and categorizing race and ethnicity in health services research. Health Serv Res. 2005;40(5 Pt 2):1658-75.

92. Mckenzie KJ, Crowcroft NS. Race, Ethnicity, Culture, and Science. BMJ. 1994;309(6950):286-7.

93. Sheldon TA, Parker H. For Debate - Race and Ethnicity in Health Research. J Public Health Med. 1992;14(2):104-10.

94. Braun L, Fausto-Sterling A, Fullwiley D, Hammonds EM, Nelson A, Quivers W, et al. Racial categories in medical practice: how useful are they? PLOS Med. 2007;4(9):e271.

95. Eriksen T. The Concept of Ethnicity: Ethnicity, race and nation. In: Guibernau M,
Rex J, editors. The Ethnicity Reader Nationalism, Multiculturalism and Migration.
Cambridge, UK: Polity Press; 1997.

96. Senior PA, Bhopal R. Ethnicity as a variable in epidemiological research. BMJ. 1994;309(6950):327-30.

97. Bhopal R, Donaldson L. White, European, Western, Caucasian, or what? Inappropriate labeling in research on race, ethnicity, and health. Am J Public Health. 1998;88(9):1303-7.

98. Pottie K, Greenaway C, Feightner J, Welch V, Swinkels H, Rashid M, et al.
Evidence-based clinical guidelines for immigrants and refugees. Can Med Assoc J.
2011;183(12):E824-E925.

99. Ng E, Pottie K, Spitzer D. Official language proficiency and self-reported health among immigrants to Canada. Health reports / Rapports sur la sante. 2011;22(4):15-23..

100. Marmot MG, Smith GD, Stansfeld S, Patel C, North F, Head J, et al. Health inequalities among British civil servants: the Whitehall II study. Lancet.1991;337(8754):1387-93.

101. Oxman AD, Lavis JN, Lewin S, Fretheim A. SUPPORT Tools for evidence-informed health Policymaking (STP) 10: Taking equity into consideration when assessing the findings of a systematic review. Health Res Policy Syst. 2009;7 Suppl 1:S10.

102. WHO. Gender, women and primary health care renewal: A discussion paper. World Health Organization, 2010.

103. Bazargan M, Galvan F. Perceived discrimination and depression among low-income Latina male-to-female transgender women. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:663.

104. Lombardi EL, Wilchins RA, Priesing D, Malouf D. Gender violence: transgender experiences with violence and discrimination. J Homosex. 2001;42(1):89-101.

105. Marmot M, Friel S, Bell R, Houweling TAJ, Taylor S, on behalf of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Closing the gap in a generation: health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Lancet. 2008;372(9650):1661-9.

106. Ross CE, Wu CL. The Links between Education and Health. Am Sociol Rev. 1995;60(5):719-45.

107. Marmot M, Bell R. Challenging health inequalities--implications for the workplace.Occup Med. 2010;60(3):162-4.

108. Kawachi I, Kennedy BP, Lochner K, ProthrowStith D. Social capital, income inequality, and mortality. Am J Public Health. 1997;87(9):1491-8.

109. Rosenfeld R, Messner SF, Baumer EP. Social capital and homicide. Soc Forces.2001;80(1):283-310.

110. Bank TW. Social Funds: Assessing Effectiveness. Washington, DC: Department OE;2002.

111. Nyonator FK, Awoonor-Williams JK, Phillips JF, Jones TC, Miller RA. The Ghana community-based health planning and services initiative for scaling up service delivery innovation. Health Policy Plan. 2005;20(1):25-34.

112. Sempowski IP. Effectiveness of financial incentives in exchange for rural and underserviced area return-of-service commitments: systematic review of the literature. Can J Rural Med. 2004;9(2):82-8.

113. Bishal D, Kumar S, Waters H, Koenig M, Katz J, Khatry S, et al. The impact of vitamin a supplementation on mortality inequalities among children in Nepal. Health Policy Plan. 2005;10(1):60-6.

114. Hawthorne K, Robles Y, Cannings-John R, Edwards AG. Culturally appropriate health education for type 2 diabetes mellitus in ethnic minority groups. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008(3):CD006424.

115. Steen R, Vuylsteke B, DeCoito T, Ralepeli S, Fehler G, Conley J, et al. Evidence of declining STD prevalence in a South African mining community following a core-group intervention. Sex Transm Dis. 2000;27(1):1-8.

116. Kowalski-Trakofler K, Alexander D, Brnich M, McWilliams L. Underground coal mining disasters and fatalities – United States, 1900-2006. MMWR: Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Reports. 2009;57(51):1379-83.

117. Zhou C, Wang XL, Zhou XD, Hesketh T. Son preference and sex-selective abortion in China: informing policy options. Int J Public Health. 2012;57(3):459-65.

118. Axen E, Lindstrom M. Ethnic differences in self-reported lack of access to a regular doctor: a population-based study. Ethn Health. 2002;7(3):195-207.

119. Bwayo J, Plummer F, Omari M, Mutere A, Moses S, Ndinya-Achola J, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus infection in long-distance truck drivers in east Africa. Arch Intern Med. 1994;154(12):1391-6.

120. Weiss HA, Quigley MA, Hayes RJ. Male circumcision and risk of HIV infection in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. AIDS. 2000;14(15):2361-70.

121. Mills E, Cooper C, Anema A, Guyatt G. Male circumcision for the prevention of heterosexually acquired HIV infection: a meta-analysis of randomized trials involving 11,050 men. HIV Med. 2008;9(6):332-5.

122. Moses S. Male circumcision: a new approach to reducing HIV transmission. Can Med Assoc J. 2009;181(8):E134-5.

123. Wenger OK, McManus MD, Bower JR, Langkamp DL. Underimmunization in Ohio's Amish: parental fears are a greater obstacle than access to care. Pediatrics. 2011;128(1):79-85.

124. Yoder JS, Dworkin MS. Vaccination usage among an old-order Amish community in Illinois. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2006;25(12):1182-3.

125. Jalan J, Ravallion M. Does piped water reduce diarrhea for children in rural India? J Econom. 2003;112:153-73.

126. Sheth M, Obrah M. Diarrhea prevention through food safety education. Indian J Pediatr. 2004;71:879-82.

127. Heck KE, Braveman P, Cubbin C, Chavez GF, Kiely JL. Socioeconomic status and breastfeeding initiation among California mothers. Public Health Rep. 2006;121(1):51-9.
128. Welch K, Fuster M. Barriers in access to insecticide-treated bednets for malaria prevention: an analysis of Cambodian DHS data. J Vector Borne Dis. 2012;49(1):1-7.
129. Grabowsky M, Farrell N, Hawley W, Chimumbwa J, Hoyer S, Wolkon A, et al. Integrating insecticide-treated bednets into a measles vaccination campaign achieves high, rapid and equitable coverage with direct and voucher-based methods. Trop Med Int Health. 2005;10(11):1151-60.

130. Chopra M, Sharkey A, Dalmiya N, Anthony D, Binkin N. Strategies to improve health coverage and narrow the equity gap in child survival, health, and nutrition. Lancet. 2012;380(9850):1331-40.

131. Kawachi I, Kennedy BP. Socioeconomic determinants of health .2. Health and social cohesion: Why care about income inequality? BMJ. 1997;314(7086):1037-40.

132. Pronyk PM, Hargreaves JR, Kim JC, Morison LA, Phetla G, Watts C, et al. Effect of a structural intervention for the prevention of intimate-partner violence and HIV in rural South Africa: a cluster randomised trial. Lancet. 2006;368(9551):1973-83.

133. Michael YL, Farquhar SA, Wiggins N, Green MK. Findings from a community-based participatory prevention research intervention designed to increase social capital in Latino and African American communities. J Immigr Minor Health. 2008;10(3):281-9.

134. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. PLOS Med. 2009;6(7):e1000097.

135. Brownson RC, Dodson EA, Stamatakis KA, Casey CM, Elliott MB, Luke DA, et al. Communicating evidence-based information on cancer prevention to state-level policy makers. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103(4):306-16.

136. Campbell Collaboration. What is a systematic review. Oslo, Norway: The Campbell Collaboration; n.d. Available from:

http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/what_is_a_systematic_review/index.php. Accessed April 5, 2016.

137. Masset E, Gaarder M, Beynon P, Chapoy C. What is the impact of a policy brief? Results of an experiment in research dissemination. J Dev Effect. 2013;5(1):50-63. 138. Opiyo N, Shepperd S, Musila N, Allen E, Nyamai R, Fretheim A, et al. Comparison of alternative evidence summary and presentation formats in clinical guideline development: a mixed-method study. PLOS One. 2013;8(1):e55067.

139. Vandvik PO, Santesso N, Akl EA, You J, Mulla S, Spencer FA, et al. Formatting modifications in GRADE evidence profiles improved guideline panelists comprehension and accessibility to information. A randomized trial. J Clin Epidemiol. 2012;65(7):748-55.

140. Beynon P, Chapoy C, Gaarder M, Masset E, editors. What difference does a policy brief make? Full report of an IDS, 3ie, Norad study: Institute of Development Studies and the International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie); 2012.

141. Carrasco-Labra A, Brignardello-Petersen R, Santesso N, Neumann I, Mustafa RA, Mbuagbaw L, et al. Improving GRADE evidence tables part 1: a randomized trial shows improved understanding of content in summary of findings tables with a new format. J Clin Epidemiol. 2016;74:7-18.

142. Wilson MG, Lavis JN, Grimshaw JM, Haynes RB, Bekele T, Rourke SB. Effects of an evidence service on community-based AIDS service organizations' use of research evidence: a protocol for a randomized controlled trial. Implement Sci. 2011;6:52.

143. Wilson PM, Farley K, Thompson C, Chambers D, Bickerdike L, Watt IS, et al. Effects of a demand-led evidence briefing service on the uptake and use of research evidence by commissioners of health services: protocol for a controlled before and after study. Implement Sci. 2015;10.

144. Dobbins M, Jack S, Thomas H, Kothari A. Public health decision-makers' informational needs and preferences for receiving research evidence. Worldviews Evid Based Nurs. 2007;4(3):156-63. Epub 2007/09/14.

145. Oxman AD, Bjorndal A, Becerra-Posada F, Gibson M, Block MA, Haines A, et al. A framework for mandatory impact evaluation to ensure well informed public policy decisions. Lancet. 2010;375(9712):427-31.

146. Noor RA. Health research oversight in Africa. Acta tropica. 2009;112 Suppl 1:S63-70.

147. Perrier L, Persaud N, Thorpe KE, Straus SE. Using a systematic review in clinical decision making: a pilot parallel, randomized controlled trial. Implement Sci. 2015;10:118.
148. Oermann MH, Roop JC, Nordstrom CK, Galvin EA, Floyd JA. Effectiveness of an intervention for disseminating Cochrane Reviews to nurses. Urol Nurs. 2009;29(1):35-9, 54.

10 APPENDICES

10.1 Appendix 1: MEDLINE Search Strategy

Database: Ovid MEDLINE(R) In-Process & Other Non-Indexed Citations and Ovid MEDLINE(R) <1946 to Present>

Search Strategy:

1 ((systematic review\$ or methodolog\$ review\$ or quantitativ\$ review\$ or qualitativ\$ review\$ or overview\$ or synthes\$ or metasynthes\$ or megasynthes\$) adj5 (decisionmak\$ or decision-mak\$ or policy-mak\$ or policymak\$ or policy decision\$ or health\$ polic\$ or health\$ manag\$ or action\$ or commission* or purchas* or procur* or budget hold* or budgethold* or service provi*or practice or application or implement\$ or utili?ation or utili?ing or utili\$ or disseminat\$ or summar\$ or hospital* decision* or treatment plan* or patient care or patientcare or healthcare or health care or clinical decision* or pathway* or algorithm*)).ti,ab. (37614)

2 (((systematic adj2 (review* or overview* or synthesis or literature review* or evidence review*)) or methodolog* review* or quantitativ* review* or qualitative review* or overview or synthes* or metasynthes* or megasynthes*) adj5 (policy or policies or decision*)).ti. (509)

3 ((gap or gaps) adj7 ((knowledge or research or evidence or trial or result) adj2 practice)).ti,ab. (1257)

- 4 1 or 2 or 3 (39096)
- 5 State Medicine/ (64276)
- 6 exp Purchasing, Hospital/ (6058)
- 7 Contracts/ (3314)
- 8 exp Contract Services/ (13365)
- 9 exp Organizational Innovation/ (26717)
- 10 Insurance, Health/ or exp Managed Care Programs/ or Medicare/ (108612)
- 11 (commissioning or commissioner\$).ti,ab. (5484)
- 12 (purchasing or purchaser\$).ti,ab. (10071)
- 13 (procurement or procurer\$).ti,ab. (8083)
- 14 (budget-holder\$ or budgetholder\$).ti,ab. (60)

- 15 (service adj2 (development or developer\$ or provision or provider\$)).ti,ab. (14669)
- 16 ((investment or budget or purchas\$ or service) adj3 priorit\$).ti,ab. (663)
- 17 priorit\$ setting.ti,ab. (1889)
- 18 decision-maker\$.ti,ab. (11057)
- 19 (contract\$ adj3 (management or services or tender\$)).ti,ab. (1461)
- 20 Decision Making, Organizational/ (11719)
- 21 exp Policy Making/ (24537)
- 22 exp Health Planning/ (346133)
- 23 or/5-22 (526119)
- 24 exp Evidence-Based Practice/ (82364)
- 25 Translational Research/ (9824)
- 26 exp "Diffusion of Innovation"/ (19708)

27 ((research or knowledge or innovation\$ or evidence) adj5 (diffus\$ or disseminat\$ or implement\$ or adoption or exchang\$ or application or mobilis\$ or mobiliz\$ or synthes\$ or transfer\$ or translat\$ or incorporat\$ or uptak\$ or utilis\$ or utiliz\$ or transmission or integrat\$ or democratis\$ or democratiz\$ or shar\$ or broke\$)).ti,ab. (134606)

28 ('research into practice' or 'knowledge into practice' or 'knowledge into action' or 'research into action' or 'research findings into action' or 'evidence into action' or 'evidence into practice').ti,ab. (2005)

29 (KT adj5 (diffus\$ or disseminat\$ or implement\$ or adoption or exchang\$ or application or mobilis\$ or mobiliz\$ or synthes\$ or transfer\$ or translat\$ or incorporat\$ or uptak\$ or utilis\$ or utiliz\$ or transmission or integrat\$ or democratis\$ or democratiz\$ or shar\$ or broke\$)).ti,ab. (758)

30 ((evidence base\$ or evidence inform\$) adj5 (decision\$ or plan\$ or policy or policies or practice or action\$)).ti,ab. (19276)

31 ((research or knowledge or innovation\$ or evidence) adj5 (change\$ or changing or improv\$ or promot\$ or influenc\$ or impact\$ or disinvest\$ or discontinu\$ or reject\$ or abandon\$ or ceas\$ or restrict\$ or disincentiv\$ or stop\$)).ti,ab. (145490)

32 ((research utiliz\$ or research utilis\$ or evidence or knowledge or innovation\$) adj5 (decision-mak\$ or decisionmak\$ or policy-mak\$ or policymak\$ or health\$ manag\$ or health\$ polic\$ or action\$ or practice or policy decision\$)).ti,ab. (47705) 33 (('use' or using or usage or useful or utiliz\$ or utilis\$) adj5 (evidence or research)).ti,ab.(104514)

34 Information Dissemination/ (15340)

35 (disseminat\$ adj5 (findings or results)).ti,ab. (4523)

36 Health Knowledge, Attitudes, Practice/ (100200)

37 Attitude of Health Personnel/ (113358)

38 Clinical Competence/ (82515)

39 or/24-38 (711779)

40 ((research or knowledge or innovation\$ or evidence or information or policy) adj5 (brief\$ or summar\$ or synops\$ or overview\$ or bulletin\$ or synthes\$ or map or mapping or maps or framing\$ or product\$ or package\$ or alert\$ or commentar\$ or strateg\$ or algorithm\$)).ti,ab. (144693)

41 (push activit* or pull activit*).ti,ab. (4)

42 (collaborat\$ or 'cross-profession\$' or intraprofession\$ or intra-profession\$ or inter-profession\$ or inter-disciplin\$ or multi-disciplin\$ or multi disciplin\$ or multi profession\$ or outsourc\$ or subcontract\$).ti,ab. (131760)

43 'linkage.mp. and exchange'.ti,ab. [mp=title, abstract, original title, name of substance word, subject heading word, keyword heading word, protocol supplementary concept word, rare disease supplementary concept word, unique identifier] (2175)

44 or/40-43 (273670)

45 intervention?.ti. or (intervention? adj6 (clinician? or collaborat\$ or community or complex or DESIGN\$ or doctor? or educational or family doctor? or family physician? or family practitioner? or financial or GP or general practice? or hospital? or impact? or improv\$ or individuali?e? or individuali?ing or interdisciplin\$ or multicomponent or multicomponent or multidisciplin\$ or multi-disciplin\$ or multifacet\$ or multi-facet\$ or multimodal\$ or multi-modal\$ or personali?e? or personali?ing or pharmacies or pharmacist? or pharmacy or physician? or practitioner? or prescrib\$ or prescription? or primary care or professional\$ or provider? or regulatory or regulatory or tailor\$ or target\$ or team\$ or usual care)).ab. (254746)

46 (pre-intervention? or preintervention? or "pre intervention?" or post-intervention? or post-intervention?").ti,ab. (18129)

47 demonstration project?.ti,ab. (2509)

48 (pre-post or "pre test\$" or pretest\$ or posttest\$ or "post test\$" or (pre adj5 post)).ti,ab.(97487)

49 (pre-workshop or post-workshop or (before adj3 workshop) or (after adj3 workshop)).ti,ab. (902)

50 trial.ti. or ((study adj3 aim?) or "our study").ab. (948793)

51 (before adj10 (after or during)).ti,ab. (459308)

52 ("quasi-experiment\$" or quasiexperiment\$ or "quasi random\$" or quasirandom\$ or "quasi control\$" or quasicontrol\$ or ((quasi\$ or experimental) adj3 (method\$ or study or trial or design\$))).ti,ab,hw. (138182)

53 ("time series" adj2 interrupt\$).ti,ab,hw. (2055)

54 (time points adj3 (over or multiple or three or four or five or six or seven or eight or nine or ten or eleven or twelve or month\$ or hour? or day? or "more than")).ab. (15047)

55 pilot.ti. (58132)

56 Pilot projects/ (111771)

57 (clinical trial or controlled clinical trial or multicenter study).pt. (768492)

58 (multicentre or multi-centre or multi-center).ti. (43263)

59 random\$.ti,ab. or controlled.ti. (1057332)

60 (control adj3 (area or cohort? or compar*? or condition or design or group? or intervention? or participant? or study)).ab. not (controlled clinical trial or randomised controlled trial).pt. (571144)

61 evaluation studies as topic/ or prospective studies/ or retrospective studies/ (1276574)

62 (utili?ation or programme or programmes).ti. (70885)

63 (during adj5 period).ti,ab. (377747)

64 ((strategy or strategies) adj2 (improv\$ or education\$)).ti,ab. (28829)

65 "comment on".cm. or review.pt. or (review not "peer review\$").ti. or randomised control trial.pt. or randomized controlled trial.pt. (3796804)

66 (rat or rats or cow or cows or chicken? or horse or horses or mice or mouse or bovine or animal?).ti. (1632943)

67 exp animals/ not humans.sh. (4854862)

68 (or/45-64) not (or/65-67) (3225380)

69 4 and 68 and (23 or 39 or 44) (839)

10.2 Appendix 2: Grey Literature Sources

3ie Policy Briefs (http://www.3ieimpact.org/en/evidence/policy-briefs/)

Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technology in Health (<u>https://www.cadth.ca/</u>)

Capacity Plus (http://www.capacityplus.org/)

CDC Community Guide (<u>http://www.thecommunityguide.org/index.html</u>)

Communicate to Vaccinate (http://www.commvac.com/)

Consortium for Research on Equitable Health Systems (http://www.crehs.lshtm.ac.uk/)

Developing and Evaluating Communication Strategies to Support Informed Decisions and Practice Based on Evidence (<u>http://www.decide-collaboration.eu/</u>)

Epistemonikos (http://www.epistemonikos.org/)

Evidence Aid (<u>http://www.evidenceaid.org/</u>)

EVIPNet/SURE (<u>http://global.evipnet.org/en</u>) and (<u>http://www.who.int/evidence/sure/policybriefs/en/</u>)

Global HIV/AIDS Initiatives Network (GHIN) (http://www.aidsmap.com/)

Health Action International (http://haiweb.org/)

Health Systems Evidence (https://www.healthsystemsevidence.org/)

Human Sciences Research Council (http://www.hsrc.ac.za/en)

IntraHealth International/Capacity Project (http://www.intrahealth.org/page/capacityplus)

McMaster Health Forum Evidence briefs (https://www.mcmasterhealthforum.org/)

Partnership for maternal, newborn, and child health (WHO) (http://www.who.int/pmnch/en/)

PDQ evidence (<u>http://www.pdq-evidence.org/</u>)

Rx for change (<u>http://rxforchange.ucsf.edu/</u>)

Social, Technological and Environmental Pathways to Sustainability Centre (<u>http://steps-centre.org/#&panel1-1</u>)

SUPPORT Summaries (http://supportsummaries.org/)

WHO - Department of Health Systems Financing (http://www.who.int/healthsystems/topics/financing/en/)

WHO - Department of human resources for health (<u>http://www.who.int/hrh/about/en/</u> OR <u>http://www.who.int/hrh/en/</u>)

World Bank - Reaching the poor (https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/7393)

10.3 Appendix 3: User Test Interview Guide

E4E Summary user testing

Date: month, year

Check list, for facilitator:

-website plus selected summary

- GoToMeeting with recording option

Introduction

Go through information sheet.

What we are testing and why

We are going to look at the usability of some material that is under development for the Evidence for Equity (E4E) project. E4E is a collection of summaries of systematic reviews of interventions that are important for reducing health inequities. You are one of several people that we are collecting feedback from in this form around the world. We'll use this feedback to improve the material, so that it will be as good as possible and easy to use for people with backgrounds similar to yours.

What will we be doing?

First we ask you some background questions. Then you will be shown some material and I'll be asking you questions about it. We want you to answer from your own perspective, not on the behalf of other people.

The session will be recorded, if that's ok with you. The recording will only be used for transcribing, and will be erased afterwards. The whole process will take about one hour.

About user testing

From our experience, we are fairly certain that things you find difficult to understand, other people will also find difficult so we can use this information to make the material better. We are interested in finding out what works well and what works less well, both regarding content, use of language or terminology, as well as presentation and formatting. We very much want to hear your opinion, so there is no right or wrong answer to anything we ask. We are not testing you, we are testing our material.

- Do you have any questions about the project?

Turn on recorder.

Background questions

A What is your educational background and your current position?

B Do you sometimes read research results in connection with your work? \Box yes \Box no

C Think of an example of a recent policy decision that you recently were involved in – what sort of information did you use, and where did you look for information? (websites, journals, colleagues, etc)

- D Do you know what a systematic review is? \Box yes \Box no
- E Have you read a systematic review or part of one? \Box yes \Box no
- F Have you heard of Cochrane Reviews? \Box yes \Box no
- G How familiar are you with them?
 - \square not familiar
 - □ read/browse seldom
 - $\hfill\square$ read/browse now and then
 - □ read/browse regularly
 - □ author or co-author of a Cochrane Review
- H What is your primary role? (e.g. researcher, clinician, policy-maker)
- I Are you involved in policy-making (e.g. guideline development) \Box yes \Box no

Questions about the summary

A short bit of repetition before we begin.

No right or wrong answer

Again, you are not being tested, it is our material we are testing. There are no right or wrong answers to our questions. If you think something is easy or difficult, clear or confusing, if you understand or don't understand, we want to know about it.

Think out loud

Think out loud. Tell me what you are thinking, what you see, what you find confusing or surprising, even the least little bit. For instance:

- Describe what you are looking at and describe what you think of it.
- If you are unsure about anything

- If you are surprised by anything
- If there are things you don't understand, just say "I don't know what this means..."

My role

My role is to ask questions. But, since it is your opinion we are interested in, I will be saying as little as possible. You can ask me questions, I will give a brief answer and then we can come back to this question at the end, if needed.

First impressions

spontaneous first impression

1 Before showing the summary:

I'm going to show you the landing page for the series of summaries that is being developed. I want you to imagine that you found it as a link on a website that you often visit, and that you chose to visit it.

What is your first impression of this page?

Ask them to click on the topic area in which they are a stakeholder member.

Here you'll see the topics covered by the current collection of summaries.

Before we select a summary, I want your first immediate impression, your spontaneous reaction to this page.

What is your first reaction?

Then, before you select one of the icons to access a summary, I want you to prepare to tell me your first immediate impression, your spontaneous reaction, to the summary.

Ask them to click on a summary of interest.

Scroll through the entire summary so you can see the whole thing.

What is your first spontaneous reaction?

Overview, quick understanding of the structure

2 Without reading in too much detail (we'll go much more into depth in a minute), do you get any idea of what information you might find in this summary by glancing at it for a moment or two?

How would they normally read a report?

3 Tell me how you would normally go about a summary like this. Where would you start, what would you look for first etc? How long would you normally use it?

Credible

4 You've just had a brief look at this summary. Based on this, could you say anything about your impression of the credibility of the summary? Do you think you would trust this information? Why, why not?

Would you say the summary is credible? Yes/No

Explain

Now ask them to read the summary, using as much or little time as they like. Remind them that you will not be asking exam-like questions afterwards.

Usable

5 Now I'd like you to go through each part of the summary, every element, and describe what your understanding of it is.

Start up here at the top of the first page and go through each part of the whole summary, and just tell me if things are clear to you or unclear, or if there is anything missing you might be looking for....

5a First page key messages

5b SOF

- walk through each element of table

- ask them to explain how they interpret what is presented, repeat in their own words how they understand (or don't understand) the results

- ask them if the information would be more understandable if it was presented in another way

5c Relevance Table

5d Characteristics of the review

Would you say the summary is usable? Yes/no

Explain

Understandable (self-experienced)

6 Do you think this summary was generally easy or generally difficult to understand? Explain...

Would you say the summary is understandable? Yes/No

Explain

Useful

7 Would this summary would be useful for you if you were going to make a decision about health care intervention on this topic?

Would you say the summary is useful? Yes/No

Explain

Desirable

8 To the degree you can "like" a summary, did you like this or not?

Explain...

If you could change it in any way (content, language, or formatting) what would you change?

Valuable

9 Do you think a series of these types of summaries would be valuable for people in positions similar to yours?

Do you think the summary is valuable? Yes/No

Explain

Suggestions for increasing value

9 Could they be made more valuable for you?

If it was up to you to make changes, what would you change?

(Content, language, formatting)?

Findable

10 Where would you expect to find summaries like this? (or if you had heard that a series of summaries like this existed, how would you go about finding them?)

Do you have any specific suggestions for spreading them to relevant audience?

That was all the questions I have about the summary, but before we finish I'd just like to ask about the test itself:

Improving our test?

Do you have any suggestions as to how we might have done this test better, for instance the information you received, etc.?

Thank you, that was all, we are finished.

10.4 Appendix 4: Characteristics of Excluded Studies

Ref ID	Reason for Exclusion		
Alper 2005[1]	Did not include policymakers		
Bartels 2011[2]	Did not include policymakers		
Bero 1997[3]	The intervention did not assess summaries/derivatives of systematic reviews		
Caruana 2008[4]	Not an eligible study design, did not include policymakers		
Chambers 2011[5]	Not an eligible study design		
Chambers 2012[6]	Not an eligible study design – no control group		
Coulter 2006[7]	Not an eligible study design		
Dobbins 2001[8]	Not an eligible study design		
Dobbins 2004[9]	Intervention included complete systematic review not a derivative product.		
Dobbins 2007[10]	Not an eligible study design		
Fahey 1995[11]	Not an eligible study design		
Kelechi 2010[12]	Not an eligible study design		
Kendall 2013[13]	Not an eligible study design		
Kirkpatrick 1995[14]	Did not include policymakers		
Lavis 2005[15]	Not an eligible study design		
Lavis 2011[16]	Completed study identified but RCT was not conducted because of limited enrollment. The authors instead conducted interviews so this was not an eligible study design.		
Lorenc 2014[17]	Not an eligible study design		
MacFarlane 2011[18]	Not an eligible study design		
MacGregor 2014[19]	Not an eligible study design		
Madhavan 2012[20]	Not an eligible study design		
Mallory 2010[21]	Not an eligible study design		

Malterud 2016[22]	Not an eligible study design	
Maluka 2014[23]	Not an eligible study design	
Mitchell 2011[24]	Not an eligible study design	
Moat 2013[25]	Not an eligible study design	
Mossialos 2013[26]	Not an eligible study design	
Munn 2015[27]	Not an eligible study design	
Murthy 2012[28]	Not an eligible study design- systematic review	
Nannini 2010[29]	Not an eligible study design	
Noor 2009[30]	Not an eligible study design	
Nutley 2014[31]	Intervention assessed did not include systematic review derivatives	
Oermann 2009[32]	Did not include policy makers	
Oliver 2014[33]	Not an eligible study design- systematic review	
Perrier 2011a[34]	Not an eligible study design- systematic review	
Perrier 2011b[35]	Not an eligible study design- systematic review	
Perrier 2015[36]	Did not include policy makers	
Rosenbaum 2011[37]	Not an eligible study design	
Santesso 2015[38]	Did not include policy makers (patients and the public)	
Sullivan 2014[39]	Not an eligible study design	
Taylor-Robinson 2008[40]	Not an eligible study design	
Thomson 2013a[41]	Not an eligible study design	
Thomson 2013b[42]	Not an eligible study design	
Tricco 2016[43]	Scoping review not an eligible study design	
Wallace 2014 [44]	Systematic review not an eligible study design	
Wilson 2013[45]	Not an eligible study design	
Yavchitz 2014[46]	Did not include policy makers	

References of excluded studies

- 1. Alper BS, White DS, Ge B: Physicians answer more clinical questions and change clinical decisions more often with synthesized evidence: a randomized trial in primary care. *Ann Fam Med* 2005, 3:507-513.
- 2. Bartels S, Unutzer J, Snowden M, Bruce ML: How can we get research findings into practice? Results from three national programs on implmenting evidence-based practices for geriatric depression. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry* 2011, 1.
- 3. Bero LA, Jadad AR: How consumers and policymakers can use systematic reviews for decision making. *Ann Intern Med* 1997, 127:37-42.
- 4. Caruana E: Evidence for Nursing Practice Updates from the Joanna Briggs Institute. Summaries of Systematic Reviews on nursing-related issues from the Cochrane Library, Joanna Briggs Institute and other evidence review organizations. *J Adv Nurs* 2008, 62:271-272.
- 5. Chambers D, Wilson PM, Thompson CA, Hanbury A, Farley K, Light K: Maximizing the impact of systematic reviews in health care decision making: a systematic scoping review of knowledge-translation resources. *Milbank Q* 2011, 89:131-156.
- 6. Chambers D, Grant R, Warren E, Pearson SA, Wilson P: Use of evidence from systematic reviews to inform commissioning decisions: A case study. *Evidence & Policy* 2012, 8:141-148.
- 7. Coulter ID: Evidence summaries and synthesis: necessary but insufficient approach for determining clinical practice of integrated medicine? *Integr Cancer Ther* 2006, 5:282-286.
- 8. Dobbins M, Cockerill R, Barnsley J: Factors affecting the utilization of systematic reviews. A study of public health decision makers. *Int J Technol Assess Health Care* 2001, 17:203-214.
- 9. Dobbins M, Thomas H, O'Brien MA, Duggan M: Use of systematic reviews in the development of new provincial public health policies in Ontario. *Int J Technol Assess Health Care* 2004, 20:399-404.
- 10. Dobbins M, Jack S, Thomas H, Kothari A: Public health decision-makers' informational needs and preferences for receiving research evidence. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs* 2007, 4:156-163.
- 11. Fahey T, Griffiths S, Peters TJ: Evidence based purchasing: understanding results of clinical trials and systematic reviews. *BMJ* 1995, 311:1056-1059; discussion 1059-1060.
- 12. Kelechi TJ, Naccarato MK: Knowledge translation: summarizing and synthesizing the evidence for WOC best practices. *J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs* 2010, 37:132-136.
- 13. Kendall S: Summaries of evidence: an adjunct to knowledge translation? *Prim Health Care Res Dev* 2013, 14:107-108.
- 14. Kirkpatrick S: Using information networks as a decision-making tool. *J Healthc Resour Manag* 1995, 13:21-24.
- 15. Lavis J, Davies H, Oxman A, Denis JL, Golden-Biddle K, Ferlie E: Towards systematic reviews that inform health care management and policy-making. *J Health Serv Res Policy* 2005, 10 Suppl 1:35-48.
- 16. Lavis JN, Wilson MG, Grimshaw JM, Haynes RB, Hanna SE, Raina P, Gruen RL, Ouimet M: Effects of an evidence service on health-system policy makers' use of research evidence: A protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *Implement Sci* 2011, 6.

- 17. Lorenc T, Tyner EF, Petticrew M, Duffy S, Martineau FP, Phillips G, Lock K: Cultures of evidence across policy sectors: systematic review of qualitative evidence. *Eur J Public Health* 2014, 24:1041-1047.
- MacFarlane A, Clerkin P, Murray E, Heaney DJ, Wakeling M, Pesola UM, Waterworth EL, Larsen F, Makiniemi M, Winblad I: The e-Health Implementation Toolkit: qualitative evaluation across four European countries. *Implement Sci* 2011, 6:122.
- 19. MacGregor JC, Wathen N, Kothari A, Hundal PK, Naimi A: Strategies to promote uptake and use of intimate partner violence and child maltreatment knowledge: an integrative review. *BMC Public Health* 2014, 14:862.
- 20. Madhavan R, Mahoney JT: Evidence-Based Management in "Macro" Areas: The Case of Strategic Management. St. Louis: Federal Reserve Bank of St Louis; 2011.
- 21. Mallory GA: Professional nursing societies and evidence-based practice: strategies to cross the quality chasm. *Nurs Outlook* 2010, 58:279-286.
- 22. Malterud K, Bjorkman M: The Invisible Work of Closeting: A Qualitative Study About Strategies Used by Lesbian and Gay Persons to Conceal Their Sexual Orientation. *J Homosex* 2016:1-16.
- 23. Maluka S, Kamuzora P, Ndawi B, Hurtig AK: Involving decision-makers in the research process: Challenges of implementing the accountability for reasonableness approach to priority setting at the district level in Tanzania. *Glob Public Health* 2014, 9:760-772.
- 24. Mitchell MD, Williams K, Kuntz G, Umscheid CA: When the decision is what to decide: using evidence inventory reports to focus health technology assessments. *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health* 2011, 27:127-132.
- 25. Moat KA, Lavis JN, Abelson J: How contexts and issues influence the use of policyrelevant research syntheses: a critical interpretive synthesis. *Milbank Q* 2013, 91:604-648.
- 26. Mossialos E, Naci H, Courtin E: Expanding the role of community pharmacists: policymaking in the absence of policy-relevant evidence? *Health Policy* 2013, 111:135-148.
- 27. Munn Z, Lockwood C, Moola S: The Development and Use of Evidence Summaries for Point of Care Information Systems: A Streamlined Rapid Review Approach. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs* 2015, 12:131-138.
- 28. Murthy L, Shepperd S, Clarke MJ, Garner SE, Lavis JN, Perrier L, Roberts NW, Straus SE: Interventions to improve the use of systematic reviews in decision-making by health system managers, policy makers and clinicians. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2012, 9:CD009401.
- 29. Nannini A, Houde SC: Translating evidence from systematic reviews for policy makers. *J Gerontol Nurs* 2010, 36:22-26.
- 30. Noor RA: Health research oversight in Africa. *Acta Trop* 2009, 112 Suppl 1:S63-70.
- 31. Nutley T, Gnassou L, Traore M, Bosso AE, Mullen S: Moving data off the shelf and into action: an intervention to improve data-informed decision making in Cote d'Ivoire. *Glob Health Action* 2014, 7:25035.
- 32. Oermann MH, Roop JC, Nordstrom CK, Galvin EA, Floyd JA: Effectiveness of an intervention for disseminating Cochrane Reviews to nurses. *Urol Nurs* 2009, 29:35-39, 54.
- 33. Oliver K, Innvar S, Lorenc T, Woodman J, Thomas J: A systematic review of barriers to and facilitators of the use of evidence by policymakers. *BMC Health Serv Res* 2014, 14:2.

- 34. Perrier L, Mrklas K, Lavis JN, Straus SE: Interventions encouraging the use of systematic reviews by health policymakers and managers: a systematic review. *Implement Sci* 2011, 6:43.
- 35. Perrier L, Mrklas K, Shepperd S, Dobbins M, McKibbon KA, Straus SE: Interventions encouraging the use of systematic reviews in clinical decision-making: a systematic review. *J Gen Intern Med* 2011, 26:419-426.
- 36. Perrier L, Persaud N, Thorpe KE, Straus SE: Using a systematic review in clinical decision making: a pilot parallel, randomized controlled trial. *Implement Sci* 2015, 10:118.
- Rosenbaum SE, Glenton C, Wiysonge CS, Abalos E, Mignini L, Young T, Althabe F, Ciapponi A, Marti SG, Meng Q, et al: Evidence summaries tailored to health policymakers in low- and middle-income countries. *Bull World Health Organ* 2011, 89:54-61.
- 38. Santesso N, Rader T, Nilsen ES, Glenton C, Rosenbaum S, Ciapponi A, Moja L, Pardo JP, Zhou Q, Schunemann HJ: A summary to communicate evidence from systematic reviews to the public improved understanding and accessibility of information: a randomized controlled trial. *J Clin Epidemiol* 2015, 68:182-190.
- 39. Sullivan SM, Coyle D, Wells G: What guidance are researchers given on how to present network meta-analyses to end-users such as policymakers and clinicians? A systematic review. *PLoS One* 2014, 9:e113277.
- 40. Taylor-Robinson D, Milton B, Lloyd-Williams F, O'Flaherty M, Capewell S: Policymakers' attitudes to decision support models for coronary heart disease: a qualitative study. *J Health Serv Res Policy* 2008, 13:209-214.
- 41. Thomson H: Improving utility of evidence synthesis for healthy public policy: the three Rs (relevance, rigor, and readability [and resources]). *Am J Public Health* 2013, 103:e17-23.
- 42. Thomson HJ, Thomas S: The effect direction plot: visual display of non-standardised effects across multiple outcome domains. *Res Synth Methods* 2013, 4:95-101.
- 43. Tricco AC, Cardoso R, Thomas SM, Motiwala S, Sullivan S, Kealey MR, Hemmelgarn B, Ouimet M, Hillmer MP, Perrier L, et al: Barriers and facilitators to uptake of systematic reviews by policy makers and health care managers: a scoping review. *Implement Sci* 2016, 11:4.
- 44. Wallace J, Byrne C, Clarke M: Making evidence more wanted: a systematic review of facilitators to enhance the uptake of evidence from systematic reviews and metaanalyses. *Int J Evid Based Healthc* 2012, 10:338-346.
- 45. Wilson MG, Moat KA, Lavis JN: The global stock of research evidence relevant to health systems policymaking. *Health Res Policy Syst* 2013, 11:32.
- 46. Yavchitz A, Ravaud P, Hopewell S, Baron G, Boutron I: Impact of adding a limitations section to abstracts of systematic reviews on readers' interpretation: a randomized controlled trial. *BMC Med Res Methodol* 2014, 14:123.

10.5 Appendix 5: Risk of Bias Assessments

Brownson 2011

Bias	Authors' Judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation	Unclear	Not reported
Allocation Concealment	Unclear	Not reported
Baseline outcome measurement	Unclear	Not reported
Baseline characteristics similar	Low risk of bias	No study condition differences by age, sex, self- reported health status, education level, fiscal or social position
Incomplete outcome data	High risk of bias	Low response rate
Knowledge of allocated intervention	Unclear	Not reported
Adequate protection from contamination	Unclear	Not reported
Selective outcome reporting	Low risk of bias	Reports all stated outcomes
Other risks of bias	Low risk of bias	None detected
Carrasco-Labra 2016

Bias	Authors' Judgement	Support for judgement				
Random sequence generation	Low risk of bias	Randomization scheme automatically generated by SurveyMonkey				
Allocation Concealment	Low risk of bias	Allocation done by survey monkey in real time following an algoritm umknown to the authors				
Baseline outcome measurement	Unclear	Not reported				
Baseline characteristics similar	Unclear	Some differences but not clear if they are significant - e.g. more women in control, more French, Spanish, Italian native speakers in new group, more clinicians in new group, more researchers in control				
Incomplete outcome data	Low risk of bias	All participants analyzed for whom the variables of interest were present				
Knowledge of allocated intervention	Low risk of bias	To conceal the nature of the SoF tables to which participants were allocated, the tables were labeled as A or B, without any other information about their content or the study hypothesis.				
Adequate protection from contamination	Low risk of bias	The randomization scheme was automatically generated by the platform. When direct comparison between the new and current format was required, the order in which the tables were shown to participants was randomly determined. To conceal the nature of the SoF tables to which participants were allocated, the tables were labeled as A or B, without any other information about their content or the study hypothesis.				
Selective outcome reporting	Low risk of bias	Protocol specifies all outcomes assessed				
Other risks of bias	Low risk of bias	None detected				

Dobbins 2009

Bias	Authors'	Support for judgement				
	Judgement					
Random sequence Low risk of bias		Randomly allocated to groups using computer-				
generation		generated random numbers				
Allocation	Unclear	Not reported				
Concealment						
Baseline outcome	Low risk of bias	No statistically significant differences were				
measurement		observed between groups at baseline				
Baseline	Unclear	Not reported				
characteristics similar						
Incomplete outcome	Low risk of bias	Follow up data for 88 or 108 PHD - reasons				
data		given were lack of time, not having someone				
		working on health weight promotion for				
		children, similar drop outs for all groups				
Knowledge of	Unclear	Not reported				
allocated intervention						
Adequate protection	Low risk of bias	All Health departments in CAN were invited to				
from contamination		participate and were identified through				
		provincial databases.				
Selective outcome	Low risk of bias	Assessed all outcome outlined as important				
reporting						
Other risks of bias	Low risk of bias	Appears to be free of other risks of bias				

Masset 2013

Bias	Authors' Judgement	Support for judgement				
Random sequence generation	Unclear	Not reported				
Allocation Concealment	Unclear	Not reported				
Baseline outcome measurement	Low risk of bias	No differences				
Baseline characteristics similar	Low risk of bias	Participants were equally divided by gender and by residence in a high income country. There were no differences in characteristics.				
Incomplete outcome data	High risk of bias	High attrition (Only 50 per cent of the original sample participated in the first follow-up, a further 36 per cent dropped out at the 1-week follow-up and a further 11 per cent dropped out before the 3- month follow-up)				
Knowledge of allocated intervention	Unclear	Not reported				
Adequate protection from contamination	Unclear	Not reported				
Selective outcome reporting	Low risk of bias	Seems to report all planned.				
Other risks of bias	Unclear	High attrition may generate two types of biases. The first bias arises from self-selection of respondents into the survey, while the second bias arises from differential attrition among survey groups during the survey rounds				

Opiyo 2013

Bias	Authors'	Support for judgement				
	Judgement					
Random sequence generation	Unclear	Not reported				
Allocation Concealment	Unclear	Not reported				
Baseline outcome measurement	Unclear	Not reported				
Baseline characteristics similar	Unclear	Not reported				
Incomplete outcome data	Low risk of bias	7 didn't attend workshop, 5 didn't complete questionnaires - The most common reason for non-attendance was related to timing of the meeting				
Knowledge of allocated intervention	Unclear	Not reported				
Adequate protection from contamination	Unclear	Not reported				
Selective outcome reporting	Low risk of bias	Seems to report all outcomes				
Other risks of bias	Low risk of bias	None detected				

Vandvik 2012

Bias	Authors' Judgement	Support for judgement Not reported					
Random sequence generation	Unclear						
Allocation Concealment	Low risk of bias	"There was no need to conceal allocation as the randomization procedure was performed in one sequence before start of the study"					
Baseline outcome measurement	Unclear	Not reported					
Baseline characteristics similar	Unclear	Not reported					
Incomplete outcome data	Low risk of bias	All those randomized completed the study					
Knowledge of allocated intervention	Low risk of bias	Panelists blinded, data collection monitored by blinded investigators, data analysis of results was blinded					
Adequate protection from contamination	Unclear	Not reported					
Selective outcome reporting	Low risk of bias	Seems to report all outcomes					
Other risks of bias	Low risk of bias	None detected					

10.6 Appendix 6: E4E Landing Page Screenshot



Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration

Disclaimer | Privacy | Cookie policy

10.7 Appendix 7: Example of topic-specific landing page – HIV/AIDS

Equity	Methods	Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.			Search	Q
About us Publicati	ons Projects	Resources for Au	thors Co	ontact us	Metho	ds Groups 🕨 🕨
	HIV/AIDS					
 CONSORT-equity Evidence for Equity 	HIV/AIDS					
 E4E series HIV/AIDS 		/ seeks to highlight which i ation to people making de				rmful) and to
Antiviral Therapy Decentralisation Male Circumcision	On this page you'll find links to summaries of systematic reviews of interventions for HIV/AIDS treatment and prevention. Click on the icons in the table below.					
 Mass Media Occupational settings 		ns are influenced by perso				_
 Malaria Mental Health 	. Read more about PROGRESS-Plus.					
 Mental Health - Juvenile Delinquency Nutrition 	Interventions			roved access to tment	Reduced risky sexual behaviour	Reduced STD incidence
Public Health PROGRESS-Plus PRISMA-E 2012	Circumcision		resung trea	ument	benaviour	Incluence
+ IGH Cochrane Corner	Antiviral therapy	1				
	Mass media	[(Q 👤			
	Decentralisation treatment service		X			
	Interventions in occupational set	tings	(Q 👤		9	1
	Legend					
	🙍 Adult fema	le				
	👤 Adult male	•				
	🌠 Children					

11 RESUME

Jennifer (O'Neill) Petkovic

2110 Lemay Crescent Ottawa, Ontario K1G 2X4 jennypetkovic@gmail.com

Current Position (since October 2011)

Coordinator, Campbell and Cochrane Equity Methods Group Research Associate, Centre for Global Health, Bruyère Research Institute Coordinator, WHO Collaborating Centre for Knowledge Translation and Health Technology Assessment in Health Equity University of Ottawa

Professional Highlights

Research Officer, First Nations Centre The National Aboriginal Health Organization

Research Assistant, Systematic Reviews The Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada

Education

PhD Candidate – Translational Research in Biomedicine Program – Interdisciplinary Studies University of Split, School of Medicine – Split, Croatia

Thesis: User testing and evaluation of Evidence for Equity: Systematic review summaries for policy makers)

Research involves the development of a knowledge translation product, Evidence for Equity; which is a database of systematic review summaries for policy makers in low- and middleincome countries. The summaries focus on interventions relevant for reducing health inequities.

MSc Public and Population Health - Global Health Simon Fraser University (2008) – Burnaby, BC *Research Interests*: chronic disease prevention and control of infectious diseases, health promotion, health education, health research systems, and policy development *Masters Project*: The 10/90 Gap and Deficient Research Coordination in Developing Countries

Practicum: ADRA Mongolia Intern, Ulaanbaatar Mongolia; Mongolian Ministry of Health Consultant, Assessment of Public Health Research, Ulaanbaatar, Mongolia.

BSc Honours Health Science Brock University (2006) – St. Catharines, ON *Areas of Emphasis*: infectious and chronic disease pathology and control, epidemiology, nutrition and social determinants of health

Grants and Awards

Principal Investigator

2016-2017 Campbell Systematic Review Award (Principal Investigator, \$40,000USD): Evidence summaries for increasing policy makers' use of evidence from systematic reviews

2014-2017 Canadian Institutes of Health Research, Doctoral Research Award (Doctoral Student, \$90,000)

Co-Applicant

2016-2020 CIHR Project Scheme Grant (Co-Applicant, \$382,252): When should systematic reviews be replicated, and when is it wasteful?

Collaborator

2016-2017 CIHR Knowledge Synthesis Grant (Collaborator, \$100,000): Interactive social media interventions to promote health equity: A systematic review

Peer Reviewed Publications

Lewin S, Hendry M, Chandler J, Oxman AD, Michie S, Sheppard S, Reeves BC, Tugwell P, Hannes K, Rehfuess EA, Welch V, Mckenzie JE, Burford B, **Petkovic J,** Anderson LM, Harris J, Noyes J. Assessing the complexity of interventions within systematic review: development, content and use of a new tool (iCAT_SR). BMC Medical Research Methodology. 2017;17:76.

Welch VA, Akl EA, Guyatt G, Pottie K, Eslava-Schmalbach J, Ansari MT, de Beer H, Briel M, Dans A, Dans I, Hultcrantz M, Jull J, Katikireddi SV, Meerpohl J, Morton R, Mosdol A, **Petkovic J,** Schunemann H, Sharaf R, Singh J, Stanev R, Tonia T, Tristan M, Vitols S,

Watine J, Tugwell P. GRADE Equity guidelines 1: Health equity in guideline developmentintroduction and rationale. JCE. 2017; In press.

Welch VA, Ekl EA, Pottie K, Ansari MT, Briel M, Christensen R, Dans A, Dans L, Eslava-Schmalbach JH, Guyatt G, Hultcrantz M, Jull J, Katikireddi SV, Lang E, Matovinovic E, Meerpohl JJ, Morton R, Mosdol A, Murad MH, **Petkovic J,** Schunemann H, Sharaf R, Shea B, Singh JA, Sola I, Stanev R, Stein AT, Thabane L, Tonia T, Tristan M, Vitols S, Watine J, Tugwell P. GRADE Equity Guidelines 3: Health equity considerations in rating the certainty of synthesized evidence. JCE. 2017; In press

Petkovic J, Barton JL, Flurey C, Goel N, Bartels CM, Barnabe C, de Wit MPT, Lyddiatt A, Lacaille D, Welch V, Boonen A, Shea B, Christensen R, Maxwell LJ, Campbell W, Jull J, Toupin-April K, Singh JA, Goldsmith CH, Sreih AG, Pohl C, Hofstetter C, Beaton DE, Buchbinder R, Guillemin F, Tugwell PS. Health equity considerations for developing and reporting patient-reported outcomes in clinical trials: Report from the OMERACT Equity Special Interest Group. J Rheum. *In press*.

Horsley T, Galipeau J, **Petkovic J**, Zeiter J, Hamstra S, Cook DA. Reporting quality and risk of bias in randomized trials in health professions education. Medical Education. 2017:51;61-71.

Petkovic J, Welch V, Jacob MH, Yoganathan M, Ayala AP, Cunningham H, Tugwell P. The effectiveness of evidence summaries on health policy makers and health system managers use of evidence from systematic reviews: a systematic review. Implementation Science. 2016:11;162.

Petkovic J, Doull M, O'Connor A, Aweya J, Yoganathan M, Welch VA, Wells GA, Tugwell P. Peer-based Interventions for Reducing Morbidity and Mortality in HIV-infected Women: A Systematic Review (Protocol). Campbell Library. 2016.

Welch V, **Petkovic J**, Pardo Pardo J, Rader T, Tugwell P. Interactive social media interventions to promote health equity: An overview of reviews. Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada. 2016:36(4);63-75.

Welch V, Jull J, **Petkovic J**, Armstrong R, Boyer Y, Cuervo LG, Edwards SJL, Lyddiatt A, Gough D, Grimshaw J, Kristjansson E, Mbuagbaw L, McGowan J, Moher D, Pantoja T, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Rader R, Shea B, Taljaard M, Waters E, Weijer C, Wells GA, White

H, Whitehead M, Tugwell P. Protocol for the development of a CONSORT-equity guideline to improve reporting of health equity in randomized trials. Implementation Science. 2015:10;146.

Welch V, Petticrew M, **Petkovic J**, Moher D, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P, PRISMA-Equity Bellagio Group. Extending the PRISMA Statement fo equity-focused systematic reviews (PRISMA-E 2012): Explanation and elaboration. International Journal for Equity in Health. 2015;14:92

Welch V, Petticrew M, **Petkovic J**, Moher D, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P, PRISMA-Equity Bellagio Group. Extending the PRISMA Statement fo equity-focused systematic reviews (PRISMA-E 2012): Explanation and elaboration. J Clin Epidemiol. 2015 Sep 5.

Petkovic J, Welch V, Tugwell P. Do evidence summaries increase policy makers' use of evidence from systematic reviews: A systematic review protocol. Systematic Reviews. 2015;4:122.

Augustincic Polec L, **Petkovic J**, Welch V, Ueffing E, Tanjong Ghogomu E, Pardo Pardo J, Grabowsky M, Attaran A, Wells GA, Tugwell P. Strategies to increase the ownership and use of insecticide-treated bednets to prevent malaria. *Campbell Library*. 11(17).

Toupin-April K, Barton J, Fraenkel L, Li L, Grandpierre V, Guillemin F, Rader T, Stacey D, Legare F, Jull J, **Petkovic J**, Scholte-Voshaar M, Welch V, Lyddiatt A, Hofstetter C, de Wit M, March L, Meade T, Christensen R, Gaujoux-Viala C, Suarez-Almazor ME, Boonen A, Pohl C, Martin R, Tugwell P. Development of a draft core set of domains for measuring shared decision making in osteoarthritis: An OMERACT working group on shared decision making. J Rheumatol. 2015;42(12):2442-2447.

Petkovic J, Epstein J, Buchbinder R, Welch V, Rader T, Lyddiatt A, Clerehan R, Christensen R, Boonen A, Goel N, Maxwell LJ, Toupin-April K, De Wit M, Barton J, Flurey C, Jull J, Barnabe C, Sreih AG, Campbell W, Pohl C, Duruoz MT, Singh JA, Tugwell PS, Guillemin F. Toward ensuring health equity: readability and cultural equivalence of OMERACT Patient-reported Outcome Measures. J Rheumatol. 2015 Jun 15. Epub ahead of print.

Toupin-April K, Barton J, Fraenkel L, Li L, Grandpierre V, Guillemin F, Rader T, Stacey D, Legare F, Jull J, **Petkovic J**, Scholte-Voshaar M, Welch V, Lyddiatt A, Hofstetter C, De Wit M, Marche L, Meade T, Christensen R, Gaujoux-Viala C, Suarez-Almazor M, Boonen A, Pohl C, Martin R, Tugwell PS. Development of a Draft Core Set of Domains for Measuring Shared Decision Making in Osteoarthritis: An OMERACT Working Group on Shared Decision Making. *Journal of Rheumatology*. 2015 April 15. [Epub ahead of print].

Augustincic Polec L, **Petkovic J**, Welch V, Ueffing E, Tanjong Ghogomu E, Pardo Pardo J, Grabowsky M, Attaran A, Wells GA, Tugwell P. Strategies to increase the ownership and use of insecticide-treated bednets to prevent malaria. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD009186. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009186.pub2.

Shi C, Tian J, Wang Q, **Petkovic J**, Ren D, Yang K, Yang Y. How equity is addressed in clinical practice guidelines: A content analysis. *BMJ Open*. 2014; 4:e005660. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-005660.

Doull M, Welch V, Puil L, Runnels V, Coen SE, Shea B, **O'Neill J**, Borkhoff C, Tudiver S, Boscoe M. Development and evaluation of 'briefing notes' as a novel knowledge translation tool to aid the implementation of sex/gender analysis in systematic reviews: a pilot study. *PLOS One*. 2014. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0110786

Ramke J, Welch V, Blignault I, Gilbert C, **Petkovic J**, Blanchet K, Christensen R, Zwi AB, Tugwell P. Interventions to improve access to cataract surgical services and their impact on equity in low- and middle-income countries (Protocol). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 9. Art. No.: CD011307. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011307.

O'Neill J, Tabish H, Welch V, Petticrew M, Pottie K, Clarke M, Evans T, Pardo Pardo J, Waters E, White H, Tugwell P. Applying an equity lens to interventions: using PROGRESS ensures consideration of socially stratifying factors to illuminate inequities in health. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*. 2014;67(1):56-64. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.08.005

O'Neill J, Rader T, Guillemin F, Boonen A, Christensen R, Lyddiatt A, Pardo Pardo J, Welch V, Singh JA, Tugwell P. Including health equity considerations in development of instruments for rheumatology research: An introduction to a novel OMERACT paradigm. *Journal of Rheumatology*. 2014;41(1):150-2. doi:10.3899/jrheum.130812

Burford BJ, Welch V, Waters E, Tugwell P, Moher D, **O'Neill J,** Koehlmoos T, Petticrew M. Testing the PRISMA-Equity 2012 reporting guideline: The perspectives of systematic review authors. *PLoS ONE*. 2013;8(10):e75122. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075122.

Anderson L, Petticrew M, Chandler J, Grimshaw J, Tugwell P, **O'Neill J,** Welch V, Squires J, Churchill R, Shemilt I. Introducing a series of methodological articles on considering complexity in systematic reviews of interventions. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*. 2013;66(11):1205-1208.

Welch VA, Petticrew M, **O'Neill J**, Waters E, Armstrong R, Bhutta ZA, Francis D, Perez Koehlmoos T, Kristjansson E, Pantoja T, Tugwell P. Health equity: evidence synthesis and knowledge translation methods. *Systematic Reviews*. 2013; 2:43. doi:10.1186/2046-4053-2-43

Welch V, Petticrew M, Tugwell P, Moher D, **O'Neill J**, Waters E, White H, and the PRISMA-Equity Bellagio Group. (2012) PRISMA-Equity 2012 Extension: Reporting Guidelines for Systematic Reviews with a Focus on Health Equity. *PLoS Med* 9(10): e1001333. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001333

Horsley T, **O'Neill J**, McGowan JL, Perrier L, Kane G, Campbell C. Interventions to improve question formulation in professional practice self-directed learning (Full Review). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2010, 12;(5):CD007335 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007335.pub2

Cohen ERM, **O'Neill JM**, Joffres M, Upshur REG, Mills EJ. (2009) Informed consent, standard of care, and post-trial obligations in global randomized intervention trials: a systematic survey of registered trials. *Developing World Bioethics*. 9(2), 74-80. (Co-principal Investigator)

Horsley T, **O'Neill J**, Campbell C. (2009). The quality of questions and use of resources in self-directed learning: personal learning projects in the Maintenance of Certification. *The Journal of Continuing Education in the Health Professions*.29(2), 91-97.